# Characterization of brain morphology in patients with schizophrenia

A PhD thesis

Ragnar Nesvåg MD

Department of Psychiatric Research

Diakonhjemmet Hospital

2008

## © Ragnar Nesvåg, 2008

Series of dissertations submitted to the Faculty of Medicine, University of Oslo No. 692

ISBN 978-82-8072-911-8

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted, in any form or by any means, without permission.

Cover: Inger Sandved Anfinsen. Printed in Norway: AiT e-dit AS, Oslo, 2008.

Produced in co-operation with Unipub AS.

The thesis is produced by Unipub AS merely in connection with the thesis defence. Kindly direct all inquiries regarding the thesis to the copyright holder or the unit which grants the doctorate.

Unipub AS is owned by The University Foundation for Student Life (SiO)

# **Table of contents**

Abstract	5
List of studies included in thesis	7
List of abbreviations	8
1. Introduction	9
2. Objectives	
2.1 Aim	
2.2 Hypotheses	
3. Background	11
3.1 Schizophrenia	11
3.1.1 History of schizophrenia	
3.1.2 Clinical picture	11
3.1.3 Etiology	13
3.1.4 Pathophysiology	14
3.1.5 Treatment	
3.1.6 Outcome	
3.2 Neuroimaging	18
3.2.1 Early neuroimaging techniques	18
3.2.2 MRI	18
3.2.3 Post-processing of MR images	19
3.3 Brain morphology in schizophrenia	
3.3.1 Neuroimaging of the brain in schizophrenia	
3.3.2 Specificity of brain abnormalities in schizophrenia	
3.3.3 Post-mortem brain studies	21
3.4 The HUBIN project	22
4. Material and methods	23
4.1 Ethical aspects	23
4.2 Recruitment	
4.2.1 Patients	
4.2.2 Comparison subjects	
4.2.3 Exclusion criteria	
4.2.4 Representativity of the subject sample	
4.3 Clinical assessment	
4.3.1 Patients	
4.3.2 Comparison subjects	
4.4. MRI procedures	
4.4.1. Acquisition of MR images	
4.4.2 Computer analysis of MR images	
4.5 Statistical analysis.	
4.5.1 General linear models	
4.5.2 Cluster analysis	

4.5.3 Controlling for multiple testing	30
4.6 Validity and reliability	
4.6.1 Clinical assessment	30
4.6.2 Brain structure measurements	32
5. Results	34
5.1 Synopsis of the studies	34
5.1.1 Study I	
5.1.2 Study II	35
5.1.3 Study III	
5.1.4 Study IV	37
5.2 Summary of results	
6. Discussion	39
6.1 Morphological brain abnormalities in schizophrenia	39
6.1.1 Differences between patients and healthy subjects	39
6.1.2 Effects of alcohol consumption	
6.1.3 Effects of antipsychotic medication	
6.1.4 Relationships between symptoms and brain morphology	
6.1.5 Lateralization	
6.1.6 Gender differences	
6.2 Speculations on the structure-function relationship	45
6.3 Is schizophrenia one or several disease entities?	
6.4 Strengths and limitations	
6.5 Summary and conclusions	
6.6 Implications for research and clinical practice	
7. Acknowledgments	51
8. References	52

## **Abstract**

## Background

Schizophrenia is a chronic and severe disease which affects about 1 % of the population across the world. Most patients are severely impaired, needing long-term mental health care, and they are at higher risk of premature death due to suicide and somatic diseases. Current treatment options are not sufficient to help patients regain their everyday functioning. The risk for developing schizophrenia involves genetic and environmental factors, but the precise etiology and pathophysiological processes leading to disease are not known. Impairment in neural circuitry affecting practically all areas of the brain, in particular prefrontal and temporal cortices, striatum and thalamus, is supposed to be involved. Morphological brain abnormalities have consistently been found in patients with schizophrenia. Studies of the nature, cause, and development over time of the brain abnormalities may help elucidate on etiology and pathophysiology of the disease.

#### Aim

The aim of this thesis was to characterize structural brain abnormalities in schizophrenia in order to better understand the pathophysiological processes in the disease. In three separate studies the importance of age, gender, alcohol consumption, antipsychotic medication and type and severity of symptoms on the variation in brain morphology was investigated. In a fourth study cluster analysis was applied to investigate possible subgroups of patients determined by cortical thickness measurements.

#### Methods

Ninety-six patients in a stable phase of schizophrenia, and 107 age- and gender matched healthy control subjects underwent a comprehensive diagnostic and clinical evaluation. MRI and computer analysis software programs were used to measure brain tissue volumes and cortical thickness in all regions of the brain. General linear models and cluster analysis were applied to investigate relationships between brain morphology and clinical parameters.

#### Results

The patients had on average smaller volumes of grey matter in the temporal lobe, and smaller volumes of white matter in the frontal and temporal lobes compared to the healthy subjects. Patients had also thinner cortex in widespread areas of the frontal and temporal brain regions. Alcohol consumption was related to smaller white matter volumes in the total brain and in the temporal lobe, but could not explain the group differences in brain tissue volumes. Antipsychotic medication had a negligible effect on brain morphology. Group differences in cortical thickness were of equal magnitude across the age span. Positive symptoms were in general associated with smaller grey matter and cortical volumes, while negative symptoms were mainly associated with larger grey matter and cortical volumes throughout the brain. No evidence for subgroups of patients based on cortical thickness measurements was found.

#### Conclusion

Smaller brain tissue volumes and thinner cerebral cortex in prefrontal and temporal brain areas seem to be an intrinsic feature of schizophrenia. Morphological brain abnormalities may serve as markers of the pathophysiological processes in the disease. Positive and negative symptoms may be related to different neurobiological mechanisms. Lack of evidence for subgrouping of patients based on measurements of cortical thickness suggests that schizophrenia is a unique disease entity, in at least with regard to the cerebral cortex. Further studies are called for to establish the relationship between etiological factors and morphological brain abnormalities in schizophrenia. Once the precise etiology and pathophysiology of the disease are known, more targeted and hopefully more efficient treatments may be offered to patients with schizophrenia.

## List of studies included in thesis

## Study I

Ragnar Nesvåg, Arnoldo Frigessi, Erik G. Jönsson, Ingrid Agartz. Effects of alcohol consumption and antipsychotic medication on brain morphology in schizophrenia. *Schizophrenia Research* 2007; 90:52-61.

## Study II

Ragnar Nesvåg, Glenn Lawyer, Katarina Varnäs, Anders M. Fjell, Kristine B. Walhovd, Arnoldo Frigessi, Erik G. Jönsson, Ingrid Agartz. Regional thinning of the cerebral cortex in schizophrenia: Effects of diagnosis, age and antipsychotic medication. *Schizophrenia Research* 2008; 98:16-28.

## Study III

Ragnar Nesvåg, Erik G. Jönsson, Peter Sætre, Glenn Lawyer, Ingrid Agartz. The relationship between symptom severity and regional cortical and grey matter volumes in schizophrenia. *Under review*.

## Study IV

Glenn Lawyer, Ragnar Nesvåg, Katarina Varnäs, Ingrid Agartz. Investigating possible subtypes of schizophrenia patients and controls as defined by brain cortical thickness. *Psychiatry Research - Neuroimaging in press*.

## List of abbreviations

3D Three-dimensional

ANN Artificial neuronal network

AUDIT Alcohol Use Disorder Identification Test

CSF Cerebrospinal fluid

CT Computer-assisted tomography

D2 Dopamine 2

DSM-IIIR Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders, third revised version

DSM-IV Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders, fourth version

DTI Diffusion tensor imaging

FDR False Discovery Rate
GLM General linear model

HUBIN Human Brain Informatics

ICV Intracranial volume

MRI Magnetic resonance imaging

OPCRIT Operational criteria

PET Positron emission tomography

RF Radiofrequency

SANS Scale for the Assessment of Negative Symptoms
SAPS Scale for the Assessment of Positive Symptoms
SCID-I Structured clinical interview for the DSM-IV

#### 1. Introduction

Schizophrenia is a chronic, severe and disabling psychotic disease which affects about 0.5 % of the population (Jablensky, 2000) with a lifetime prevalence of 1 % (Mueser and McGurk, 2004). Despite more than a century of scientific investigations into the pathology and phenomenology of the disease, the precise etiology and pathophysiological mechanisms underlying schizophrenia are still unknown (Tandon et al., 2008). Current treatment options are insufficient for enabling patients to fully enter the social and vocational life. Twin, family, and adoption studies have demonstrated a high degree of heritability for the disease (Cardno et al., 1999). Abnormalities in brain structure have been found in post-mortem (Harrison, 1999a) and *in vivo* magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) studies (Honea et al., 2005; Shenton et al., 2001; Wright et al., 2000). Results from functional neuroimaging studies have shown abnormalities in neural response (Bender et al., 2007; Fallgatter, 2001) and brain activation (Ragland et al., 2007) among patients during cognitive and emotional processing. Neuropsychological tests have demonstrated both general and specific deficits as characteristic for the disease, although a number of patients have intact cognitive functioning. Disturbances in dopamine (Kapur, 2003) and glutamate (Farber, 2003) transmission seem to be involved in the pathophysiology. Some authors have proposed a circuitry based model (Andreasen, 1999; Fallon et al., 2003), in which alterations in structure and/or function of connected brain regions are involved.

A number of questions regarding the brain abnormalities in schizophrenia are still unsolved, e.g. what is the nature, why and how have they arisen, what are the functional consequences, and do they progress over time (DeLisi et al., 2006). Based on findings from neuropathological and MRI studies, schizophrenia is currently regarded to be a neurodevelopmental disorder, in which the normal brain development is altered due to genetic and/or environmental factors. A number of longitudinal MRI studies have also provided evidence for progression of brain abnormalities, indicating a neurodegenerative process. In order to acquire knowledge of the etiology and pathophysiological processes underlying schizophrenia, further preclinical and clinical investigations are needed. Establishing specific genetic and neurobiological markers of the disorder may eventually lead to more specific, and hopefully more efficient, treatment of the patients.

# 2. Objectives

#### 2.1 Aim

The aim of the present thesis was to characterize structural brain abnormalities in a large group of patients with schizophrenia. To disentangle the specific effect of having a diagnosis of schizophrenia on the variation in brain morphology, the importance of age, alcohol consumption, antipsychotic medication and gender was investigated. To further explore the nature of the abnormalities, the importance of type and severity of symptoms, as well as evidence for subgroups of patients were investigated.

## 2.2 Hypotheses

When designing the study, we aimed to test the following hypotheses:

- Using MRI and computer image analysis it is possible to characterize morphological brain abnormalities in schizophrenia.
- Differences between patients and healthy control subjects in lobar brain tissue volumes and cortical thickness measurements are predominantly found in the frontal and temporal brain regions.
- Within the age span, differences between patients and healthy control subjects are more pronounced in higher age.
- Moderate consumption of alcohol can affect brain structure.
- Patients with schizophrenia are more susceptible to the effect of alcohol on brain structure than healthy control subjects are.
- Typical, but not atypical, antipsychotic medication is related to smaller grey matter volumes and thinner cerebral cortex.
- Gender is a significant factor for variation in cortical thickness measurements.
- Severity of negative symptoms is correlated with smaller grey matter and cortical volumes.
- Severity of positive symptoms is not correlated with grey matter or cortical volumes.
- Patients with schizophrenia may be subgrouped based on cortical thickness.

# 3. Background

## 3.1 Schizophrenia

#### 3.1.1 History of schizophrenia

Schizophrenia as a clinical entity was first described as Dementia Praecox by the German physician Emil Kraepelin in the third edition of his textbook of psychiatry, published in 1896 (Kraepelin, 1919). He regarded the clinical picture of onset in early adulthood and poor outcome as a juvenile form of dementia resembling the adult form of dementia earlier described by his colleague Alois Alzheimer. He also proposed that a deteriorating clinical course without recovery was a "proof of the diagnosis". Based on post-mortem studies Kraepelin postulated that the origin of Dementia Praecox was in the brain, the nature of which would eventually be revealed by appropriate methods of investigation. A contemporary Swiss psychiatrist, Eugen Bleuler, suggested the term Schizophrenia for the disorder described by Kraepelin as *Dementia Praecox*. Bleuler hypothesized that the symptoms of schizophrenia could be explained as a pervasive split in patients' affect and behaviour, hence the term (gr. Schizis=division, Phrene=mind). In his textbook "Dementia Praecox or the group of schizophrenias" (Bleuler, 1950), he argued that the disease was in fact a group of clinical conditions with presumably different etiologies. Bleuler noted that some patients recovered from the disease, which was an argument against a degenerative nature of the disease. In his later works, Kraepelin revised his opinion on schizophrenia as he also found a group of patients with a better outcome.

#### 3.1.2 Clinical picture

Symptoms and diagnosis

The definition of schizophrenia according to the latest version of the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM-IV) (American Psychiatric Association, 1994) is essentially unchanged from the descriptions of Kraepelin and Bleuler a century ago. The diagnosis is based on the presence of specific symptoms for at least six months

and a marked decline in general functioning. Symptoms are usually divided into positive, disorganized and negative symptoms. Positive symptoms include sensory hallucinations, delusions of reference, thought control, persecution, and somatic illness. Disorganized symptoms include disorganization of thought and behavior. Negative symptoms include social withdrawal, blunted affect, poverty of speech, and diminished motivation and drive. While positive symptoms usually fluctuate with time, being most severe in first-episode patients and during exacerbation of the disorder, negative symptoms are more stable and usually present at all stages of the disease (Arndt et al., 1995). Even though Bleuler pointed to the impairment in thinking and associations as fundamental in schizophrenia, cognitive deficits have only recently been called into attention as clinically important in the disease (Andreasen, 1999). Most studies on the topic report selective deficits in sustained and selective attention, executive control, working memory, and emotional processing when comparing patients with healthy control subjects. Cognitive deficits are shown to be quite stable during the course of the illness (Kurtz, 2005), further suggesting that they are fundamental to the disease process.

#### Longitudinal course

Onset of disease, defined as the first psychotic episode, usually occurs in the first half of the third decade of life, although a number of patients may experience their first symptom during childhood or adolescence (Perkins et al., 2006) or in their fourth or fifth decade. The longitudinal course of schizophrenia is heterogeneous (Hegarty et al., 1994). The majority of patients are characterized by a fluctuation in symptom severity and level of functioning in the course of the illness, with repeated psychotic exacerbations and periods of hospitalization. About ten percent of patients have a severe course with long-lasting symptoms and functional impairment needing long-term mental health care, and some patients need to stay in mental health hospitals for several years. A striking aspect of the disorder is the differences in outcome between genders. Women have on average onset two years later than men, and they also have a more benign form of the disease and better outcome (Leung and Chue, 2000).

## 3.1.3 Etiology

Genetic factors

From studies of twins concordant and discordant for schizophrenia the heritability contribution to the etiology of the disorder has been estimated to about 80 % (Cardno et al., 1999; Sullivan et al., 2003a). While some linkage studies have shown a number of genetic loci for the disease (O'Donovan et al., 2003), the evidence is not uniform (Crow, 2007). Association studies have pointed to several possible candidate genes. In a recent review the following genes were linked to elevated risk of developing schizophrenia in at least three independent studies: Catecholamin-O-methyl transferase (COMT), dysbindin (DTNBP1), neuregulin 1 (NRG1), regulator of G-protein signaling 4 (RGS4), disrupted-in-schizophrenia 1 (DISC-1), metabotrophic glutamate receptor-3 (mGluR3), and G72 (Harrison and Weinberger, 2004). The lack of specific genes and protein markers for the disease suggest that expression of a number of genes with moderate effect contributes to the disease process. Another explanation is that multiple, individually rare structural mutations may affect the expression of other genes, resulting in a cascade of alterations in the development of neuronal structure and functioning (Walsh et al., 2008).

The link between certain genetic variants and manifest neurobiology may be affected by epigenetic factors and interactions between different genes, gene products, and genes and environment, which further complicate the search for genetic markers for schizophrenia. Thus the unequivocally large contribution of genetic factors to the susceptibility for schizophrenia is far from being explained at a molecular level. In order to bridge findings from genetic studies with clinical features in schizophrenia, a number of recent studies have aimed to define "endophenotypes" of the disease. Endophenotypes are measurable and heritable components along the putative causal pathway between the genotype and the phenotype (Gottesman and Gould, 2003). Neurocognitive deficits, electrophysiological patterns, and morphological brain abnormalities have been suggested to be endophenotypes in schizophrenia (Prasad and Keshavan, 2008). If disease-specific endophenotypes are found, it will presumably lead to a better understanding of the disease process in schizophrenia.

#### Other risk factors

A number of demographic and environmental factors have been associated with higher risk for developing schizophrenia, e.g. winter or spring birth (Torrey et al., 1997a), living in urban areas (Torrey et al., 1997b), social and geographical migration (Harrison et al., 1988), use of cannabis (Arseneault et al., 2004), obstetric complications (Cannon et al., 2002), and high paternal age (Sipos et al., 2004). Each factor has a modest contribution to the risk for developing schizophrenia, indicating that genetic and environmental factors interact in the pathological process of schizophrenia.

## 3.1.4 Pathophysiology

Neurodevelopment vs neurodegeneration

At present, the neurodevelopmental model is the dominating explanatory framework for schizophrenia. According to this model normal brain development is disturbed by genetic and/or environmental factors during gestation and early life leading to abnormal pruning and maturation of the cortical neurons (Marenco and Weinberger, 2000). The higher prevalence of obstetric complications, minor physical anomalies, and neurological soft signs (Compton et al., 2007; McNeil and Cantor-Graae, 2000) among patients who later develop schizophrenia and their relatives supports this model. Some patients have been described as slow learners and with delayed development of language during childhood. These early signs, although not diagnostically specific, indicate a neurodevelopmental nature of the disease. Brain morphology studies showing smaller brain volumes even before the emergence of psychotic symptoms, and some longitudinal studies showing only subtle and regional volume reduction, support the neurodevelopmental hypothesis for schizophrenia (Rapoport et al., 2005). The general lack of pathological signs of degeneration, e.g. glial hypertrophy and neurofibrillar tangles, further argue against a classical neurodegenerative aspect of the pathological process in schizophrenia. An integrative model has been proposed based on the fluctuating course of the disorder (Pantelis et al., 2005). Neurocognitive deficits, negative symptoms, and general functional impairment may be related to the abnormal development of the brain, while the psychotic episodes and clinical deterioration in some patients may be due to limited neurodegenerative processes.

#### Neurotransmitters

The discovery of dopamine as a neurotransmitter in the brain by Arvid Carlsson approximately 50 years ago, and the subsequent insight provided by Paul Greengard into the cellular signalling mechanisms triggered by dopamine, were rewarded with the Nobel Prize for Medicine and Physiology in 2000. Their discovery was the foundation of the dopamine hypothesis for schizophrenia (Iversen and Iversen, 2007). The first-generation antipsychotic drugs were selective blockers of dopamine D2-receptors in the brain. Positron Emission Tomography (PET) studies have shown increased density of D2receptors in mesolimbic regions of the brain among unmedicated patients with schizophrenia (Nordstrom et al., 1993). The selective blockade of D2 receptors by antipsychotic medication correlates with reduction in positive psychotic symptoms (Agid et al., 2006). PET-studies have provided robust evidence for dopamine as an essential neurotransmitter for the emergence of psychotic symptoms (Kapur, 2003). Other studies have included the excitatory transmitter glutamate in the pharmacology of schizophrenia (Krystal, 2002), based on the schizophrenia-like symptoms arising from the use of phencyclidine (PCP) and ketamine. While dopamine and glutamate seem to be important for the positive psychotic symptoms in schizophrenia, different mechanisms are supposed to underlie the negative symptoms and neurocognitive deficits. Antipsychotic medication has a negligible effect on these symptom domains, which have for long time been regarded as more fundamental to the disease process (Bleuler, 1950). A puzzling phenomenon is the superior efficacy of clozapine, which has a minimal effect on the dopamine system (Kapur et al., 1999). This indicates that dopamine is not the only neurotransmitter of importance in the pathophysiology of schizophrenia.

#### 3.1.5 Treatment

Psychosurgery and physical treatment

During the first half of the 20<sup>th</sup> century patients with schizophrenia were confined to specially designed psychiatric hospitals with few effective treatment options. Cold baths and insulin coma were methods used, but none of them seemed to be advantageous for the patients. During a biologically oriented movement in psychiatry, psychosurgery was introduced as a treatment option in 1936. Neurosurgeons performed lesions in the internal

capsule, cingulum, and corpus callosum on severely ill patients, yielding a dramatic effect on reducing disorganized and agitated behavior, but also leading to changes in personality rendering the patients introvert, apathetic and affectively blunted.

Psychosurgery was at the time regarded as a major advance in the treatment of schizophrenia, reflected by the nomination of the founder of the procedure, Egas Moniz, for the Nobel Prize for Medicine and Physiology in 1949.

#### Psychopharmacological treatment

Following the serendipitous discovery of the antipsychotic effect of chlorpromazine in 1952, a range of antipsychotic agents were developed, all of which had a selective effect on blocking postsynaptic dopamine D2 receptors in the brain. The antipsychotic medication had a distinct effect on patients' positive symptoms, but they were hampered by severe side-effects including extrapyramidal motor disturbances and hormonal changes. In the early 1990s a second generation of antipscyhotic agents was developed. In addition to modulating D2-transmission, these agents affected other monoamine systems such as serotonin and noradrenaline, resulting in fewer dopaminergic side-effects (Kapur et al., 1999). Subsequent studies showed that the second-generation antipsychotic could induce weight gain, higher prolactin levels, and elevated risk for diabetes II. This not withstanding, most patients with schizophrenia currently receive second-generation antipsychotic agents, even if no superior efficacy compared to the first-generation agents have been demonstrated (Geddes et al., 2000). Importantly, no antipsychotic medication has shown a substantial effect on alleviating negative symptoms and cognitive deficits (Buckley and Stahl, 2007). In two large governmentally sponsored comparison studies only minor differences in the efficacy of antipsychotic agents were found (Kahn et al., 2008; Lieberman et al., 2005a). Due to side effects and lack of efficacy, more than half of the patients discontinued their medication during the study period, which illustrates the shortcomings of present psychopharmacological treatment. New promising antipsychotic agents which modulate noradrenergic and glutamatergic transmission are under development, but their clinical efficacy and safety have not yet been documented. Thus there is still a need for more targeted pharmacological agents, with effect on all symptom domains.

#### Psychosocial treatment

Integrated psychosocially orientated treatments for patients with schizophrenia have also been developed, of which family-oriented psychoeducative therapy have shown best results (Rummel-Kluge and Kissling, 2008). Cognitive remediation programs and targeted cognitive behavioral therapy have also been introduced, showing an effect on ameliorating positive and negative symptoms (Rector and Beck, 2001), but the long-term efficacy has yet to be documented.

#### 3.1.6 Outcome

Despite developments in detection and treatment of schizophrenia, most patients remain severely impaired in their everyday functioning. They have difficulties in holding a job in the competitive job market and need a high degree of support from relatives and public health care. The general outcome of patients is still poor, and the majority will to some degree be affected by their disease for the rest of their lives. However, some patients have a better outcome. Roughly one third of the patients show only mild functional impairment after the first episode of psychosis. Moreover, in some longitudinal studies a group of patients with full recovery of the disease has been identified (Harrow et al., 2005). Patients with acute onset in adulthood, dominated by positive symptoms, and good response to antipsychotic medication usually have a better outcome. In contrast, early onset of illness, insidious emergence of symptoms, presence of negative symptoms, and poor response to antipsychotic medication are factors linked to poor prognosis. In a multinational World Health Organization study, patients in developing countries had on average a better outcome than patients in developed countries (Jablensky et al., 1992). The finding may be explained by differences in social structures, the importance of family bonds, and beliefs about mental illness. Most pharmacologically oriented studies focus on symptomatic response, while few studies include psychosocial measurements in their definitions of treatment effect. Recently, a consensus definition of remission in schizophrenia was suggested, which include cognitive and functional measures in addition to severity of symptoms (Andreasen et al., 2005). This definition will hopefully be applied in future outcome studies to better illustrate the profound impact of the disease on the patients' lives.

## 3.2 Neuroimaging

#### 3.2.1 Early neuroimaging techniques

During the 20<sup>th</sup> century, methods were developed which allowed for visualization of the central nervous system. Early radiological methods depended on infusion of contrast agents to indirectly visualize brain tissue. Pneumoencephalography was introduced in 1919 as the first method for *in vivo* investigation of the brain. The method implied drainage of cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) through a lumbar punction, and subsequent infusion of air. The air-filled ventricular system could then be visualized on radiological films. The invasive and potentially harmful nature of this method restrained recruitment of healthy volunteers, complicating the interpretation of results. The introduction of computer-assisted tomography (CT) in the 1970s enabled a non-invasive direct visualization of brain tissue and CSF. However, the distinction between grey and white matter was not clear, and the cerebellum could not be readily visualized due to its surrounding bone tissue.

#### 3.2.2 MRI

When MRI was introduced in the 1980s, it represented a new era in brain imaging. At the time MRI represented a completely new concept of visualizing human tissue. The MR method is based on the interaction between the spin of protons and a strong static magnetic field (in which the body organ to be imaged is positioned), a gradient magnetic field, and radiofrequency (RF) pulse signals. Due to the large amount and wide distribution of water in all tissues of the human body, protons in hydrogen atoms are used for MRI in humans. Protons are magnetic dipoles that will orient themselves – align – in the direction of the static magnetic field. When they are affected by the RF pulse, they will spin out of the direction of the static magnetic field, i.e. become excited. When the pulse is terminated the protons return to their original spin – relax – and emit radiofrequency waves, which are used in the reconstruction of images of the tissue. The relaxation process can be divided into different aspects such as the T1 and T2 relaxation time constants that are measured in milliseconds. The T1, or spin-lattice relaxation time

constant, indicates how the proton is bound in the surrounding tissue, if it moves freely as in the CSF or is bound as for instance in fat. The T2, or spin-spin relaxation time constant, tells more about the intrinsic factors of the magnetic spin of the protons. The tissue contrast is dependent on T1 and T2 relaxation times, the number of affected protons, flow and temperature.

Tissue types have different magnetic properties and will therefore generate different changes in the net magnetic moments and produce different signals. MR images of the brain may therefore be reconstructed with good discrimination between bone, grey matter, white matter, CSF, and blood vessels. In a 1.5 Tesla scanner, the MR images have a spatial resolution of about 1 mm which allows for visualization of anatomical structures in great detail. However, each volume unit (voxel) in an image represents millions of synapses and neurons. Since the MR method does not imply ionizing radiation, MRI may be repeated with no risk of harmful effects for the subject.

## 3.2.3 Post-processing of MR images

Early quantitative studies of brain structure using CT and MRI were performed by manual tracing and measurements of regions of interest on the raw images. Manual tracing is time consuming and dependent on the operator's accuracy. During the last 15 years a number of computerized image analysis methods have been developed to automatically measure brain structures from MR-images. These programs automatically remove non-brain tissue and align the MR images from different subjects into a common coordinate system. Brain tissue may be segmented into different types based on MR signal intensity (Ashburner and Friston, 2000). Specific methods have been developed to measure global and localized brain tissue volumes (Andreasen et al., 1993) and characteristics of the cerebral cortex (Dale et al., 1999; Fischl et al., 1999a; Fischl and Dale, 2000). Such automated programs may be used to analyze large sets of MR images with high degree of accuracy. MRI and computerized programs have been introduced in a wide variety of settings, and have dramatically increased our knowledge of the healthy and pathological brain.

## 3.3 Brain morphology in schizophrenia

## 3.3.1 Neuroimaging of the brain in schizophrenia

Kraepelin suggested that the cause of dementia praecox would eventually be found in the brain (Kraepelin 1919). At that time, post-mortem examinations were the only available methods. The first study based on pneumoencephalography in patients with schizophrenia was published in 1927, showing dilatation of the lateral ventricles. Results from CT studies later confirmed this finding, as the ventricle-to-brain ratio was found to be larger in patients than controls (Johnstone et al., 1976; Weinberger et al., 1979). During the last two decades, several hundreds of studies investigating brain morphology in schizophrenia patients using MRI methods have been published. Although there is some discrepancy among different studies, the main finding is smaller grey matter volumes in prefrontal, temporal and parietal regions of the brain (Honea et al., 2005; Shenton et al., 2001; Wright et al., 2000), and larger volumes of the lateral ventricles (DeLisi et al., 2004). Smaller volumes have also been reported in specific regions of the cerebellar vermis (Okugawa et al., 2003) and in parts of thalamus, hippocampus and amygdala, while results for white matter and the basal ganglia are more mixed. Morphological brain abnormalities have even been found in patients before their first psychotic episode (Job et al., 2003), among healthy relatives (Boos et al., 2007; Goghari et al., 2006), and in childhood-onset (Rapoport et al., 1999) and first-episode patients (Keshavan et al., 2005). These findings suggest that morphological brain abnormalities are markers of the disorder, and not an epiphenomenon due to treatment, hospitalization, or having a chronic mental disease. Although some longitudinal studies have demonstrated that brain alterations progress during the course of the illness (Cahn et al., 2002; Mathalon et al., 2001; van Haren et al., 2007), a uniform pattern and rate of progression has not been established (Weinberger and McClure, 2002). The progression has been linked to antipsychotic medication (Lieberman et al., 2005b), and a deteriorating course (Ho et al., 2003; Lieberman et al., 2001).

#### 3.3.2 Specificity of brain abnormalities in schizophrenia

There are several caveats to the interpretation of results from morphometric studies in schizophrenia. First, the variation in brain measures is large, both in patients and healthy subjects, with a considerable overlap between groups, indicating no discrete bimodal distribution. Second, several other factors may affect brain morphology, of which the natural loss of grey matter with increasing age is the most important (Salat et al., 2004). Third, there are some reports of differences in brain morphology between genders (Nopoulos et al., 1997). Fourth, cognitive measures are associated with brain morphology, reflected in the fact that patients with dementia have widely distributed atrophy of cortical grey matter (Thompson et al., 2001). Fifth, a number of possible confounders to brain morphology findings in schizophrenia have been put forward (Weinberger and McClure, 2002). Factors known to affect the brain include hydration, antipsychotic medication (Scherk and Falkai, 2006), stress (Sapolsky, 1996), nutrition (Swayze et al., 2003), alcohol consumption (Mann et al., 2001), and illicit drug use (Szeszko et al., 2007). Sixth, the heterogeneous phenotype of schizophrenia, overlapping with symptoms of bipolar disorders, obsessive-compulsive disorder, autism, Asperger's syndrome, attention deficit hyperkinetic disorder, schizotypal disorder and schizoid personality disorder, indicates that the neurobiological findings in schizophrenia may not be specific for the disease.

#### 3.3.3 Post-mortem brain studies

Early pathological studies of the post-mortem brains from patients with schizophrenia and healthy control subjects demonstrated smaller frontal lobe grey matter volumes and ventricular enlargement in the patients. Kraepelin suggested that specific layers of the prefrontal cerebral cortex are involved in the pathological process. This has been supported by some post-mortem findings (Selemon et al., 2003), but results across studies are not consistent (Harrison, 1999a). Glial proliferation, a general marker for neuronal loss in neurodegenerative diseases, has not been found in the brains of patients with schizophrenia. Moreover, neuronal cell numbers are similar in patients and healthy control subjects (Pakkenberg, 1993), which suggests that neuronal death does not occur. The observed thinning of the cortex may be explained by reduction in neuronal size,

neuropil, or reduction in glia cells (Selemon and Goldman-Rakic, 1999). Small sample sizes of patients in a late stage of the disorder confounded by medication, hospitalization, and somatic disturbances leading to or occurring during the death process, have been limitations in post-mortem studies of schizophrenia. Results from post-mortem studies have not yet sufficed to explain the specific pathophysiological process in schizophrenia.

## 3.4 The HUBIN project

The Human Brain Informatics (HUBIN) project is an interdisciplinary study which was planned and performed at the Karolinska Institutet and Hospital in Stockholm. The main aim of the HUBIN project was to identify genotypes and phenotypes in schizophrenia. Based on the recruitment and characterization of a large group of representative patients with schizophrenia and healthy subjects, the results from the HUBIN project were expected to make a scientific contribution to the knowledge of etiological factors and pathophysiological mechanisms in the disease. A second aim of the project was to identify subtypes among the heterogeneous population of patients with schizophrenia. Beginning in 1995, more than 200 patients and healthy control subjects have been characterized by MRI, diagnostic and clinical evaluation, neurocognitive testing and genetic analysis. At the time, the HUBIN project represented a new concept of research, where data from several sources of information were collected from large numbers of subjects to reveal hitherto unknown relationships across multi-parametric data sets. The data were entered into a database from which subsets could be extracted for the purpose of addressing specific research questions. All studies in the present thesis are based on cross-sectional data obtained from the HUBIN project.

#### 4. Material and methods

## 4.1 Ethical aspects

The HUBIN project was conducted in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki and approved by the local and regional committees for Research Ethics. All subjects have given their written consent to participate after being informed about the project's aim and procedures.

#### 4.2 Recruitment

#### 4.2.1 Patients

Patients with a preliminary diagnosis of schizophrenia were recruited through their treating psychiatrist from four psychiatric clinics specialized in the treatment of psychosis in Stockholm County, Sweden, between 1998 and 2003. Most patients had received treatment for several years before inclusion in the project. Patients were first contacted by letter and then by telephone and asked to participate in the study. Permission from patients was requested to access their medical record. They were asked to participate in a clinical interview, deliver blood-samples for biochemical and genetic investigation, and to undergo an MR investigation of the brain.

## 4.2.2 Comparison subjects

Healthy control subjects were recruited from population registers, and among hospital staff and students at the participating centers.

#### 4.2.3 Exclusion criteria

Patients and healthy control subjects were excluded if they had a history of head injury resulting in loss of consciousness for more than five minutes. Subjects were also excluded if they had any general medical condition which could affect the brain. A diagnosis of current or lifetime alcohol or drug use disorders was not an absolute criterion

for exclusion, but no subjects were actively treated for such disorders at the time of investigation. Healthy control subjects were excluded if they had a history of previous mental illness, or psychotic illness among first-degree relatives. An overview of the number and gender distribution of patients and healthy control subjects included in each of the studies in the present thesis are presented in the table below.

Number of patients and healthy control subjects included in each study of the thesis				
	Patients		Healthy subjects	
	Men	Women	Men	Women
Study I	50	19	63	34
Study II	70	26	73	34
Study III	38	15	n.a.	n.a.
Study IV	70	26	73	33

## 4.2.4 Representativity of the subject sample

The patients had to be in a stable phase of the disease to be able to give informed consent and complete the comprehensive study protocol. Although the subject sample was large, the strategy for case finding in specialized mental health care facilities puts some restrictions to the representativity of the sample. Patients not treated at psychiatric clinics or who were not able or willing to participate in the study, were not eligible for investigation.

Most of the healthy control subjects were recruited from population registers, but some were recruited among hospital staff and students at the participating centers. One would expect a bias towards people who are well adjusted to the society, have higher education, and are more interested in research than in the general population.

#### 4.3 Clinical assessment

#### 4.3.1 Patients

The Swedish Psychiatric Inpatient Register (SPIR) was used to detect patients with a psychotic disorder according to the register diagnosis. Eligible patients underwent the Structured Clinical Interview for the DSM-IIIR (SCID-I) (Spitzer et al., 1988) and were included if they fulfilled DSM-IIIR or DSM-IV criteria for a diagnosis of schizophrenia or schizoaffective disorder. All interviews were performed by a research psychiatrist at the Psychiatry Section at the Karolinska Hospital. In addition to the clinical interview patients' total medical records were scrutinized and summarized in an Operational Criteria (OPCRIT) protocol.

Psychiatric symptoms were assessed using the Scale for the Assessment of Negative Symptoms (SANS) (Andreasen, 1983) and the Scale for the Assessment of Positive Symptoms (SAPS) (Andreasen, 1984) as part of the clinical interview. The SANS includes 25 items from five dimensions of negative symptoms: affective flattening, alogia, avolition, anhedonia, and attentional impairment. The SAPS includes 34 items from four dimensions of positive symptoms: hallucinations, delusions, bizarre behavior, and thought disorder. Each item is scored from zero (not present) to five (present to a severe degree).

Consumption of alcohol was assessed in conjunction with the clinical interview and rated according to the Alcohol Use Disorder Identification Test (AUDIT) (Saunders et al., 1993). AUDIT is a ten-item screening questionnaire covering amount and frequency of alcohol consumption, and signs of harmful use and alcohol dependence. Each item is scored from zero to four, yielding a total score ranging from zero to 40. A score of eight for men and six for women is used as a cut-off score for detecting harmful use or alcohol dependence both in clinical and non-clinical populations (Reinert and Allen, 2007). The E-module in SCID-I was used to determine the presence or absence of a diagnosis of current or lifetime alcohol or drug use disorders.

Patients' current use of psychopharmacological medication was noted, and for 65 patients the full history of their use of psychopharmacological medication was obtained by scrutinizing their medical records. An estimate of lifetime use of antipsychotic medication was computed by multiplying current dose with duration of illness. In the studies in the present thesis, data on current and estimated lifetime use of antipsychotic medication were used.

#### 4.3.2 Comparison subjects

The healthy control subjects were interviewed using the SCID-non patient version (Spitzer et al., 1986). Alcohol consumption was assessed using the AUDIT, and current or lifetime diagnoses of alcohol or drug use disorders were determined using the E-module in SCID.

## 4.4. MRI procedures

## 4.4.1. Acquisition of MR images

All subjects were investigated in the same 1.5 Tesla General Electronics Signa system at the MR Research Center at the Karolinska Institutet. Data from both T1- and T2-weighted images were used. T1-weighted images were acquired using a three-dimensional spoiled gradient recalled (SPGR) pulse sequence with the following parameters: 1.5 mm coronal slices, no gap, 35° flip angle, repetition time 24 ms, echo time 6.0 ms, number of excitations 2, field of view 24 cm, acquisition matrix  $256 \times 192$ . T2-weighted images were acquired using 2.0 mm coronal slices with no gap, repetition time 6000 ms, echo time 84 ms, number of excitations 2, field of view 24 ms, and acquisition matrix  $256 \times 192$ . From visual inspection, all scans were judged to be excellent without obvious motion artifacts. All scans were found to lack gross pathology when evaluated by a neuroradiologist.

## 4.4.2 Computer analysis of MR images

BRAINS

T1- and T2- weighted images were investigated using the software suite BRAINS, version one, developed by Professor Nancy Andreasen and coworkers at the Iowa Mental Health Clinical Research Center in Iowa, USA (Andreasen et al., 1993; Andreasen et al., 1996; Harris et al., 1999). The software performs an automatic segmentation of brain tissue into five tissue classes: grey matter, white matter, CSF, venous blood, and mixed tissue. The first step in the tissue classification process is the automatic identification of training classes that are entered into a discriminate analysis function that classifies the tissue into grey matter, white matter, CSF, and venous blood. The generated image is a continuous representation of the tissue types. This classification identifies the predominant (constituting more than 50 % of the volume) and next most likely tissue type within each voxel. The BRAINS program also provides a discrete classification, forcing the choice of only one predominant tissue type within each voxel. The continuous classification implies an intensity range, while the discrete classification implies a distinct level of grey scaling for each tissue type. The segmented brain image is oriented in standardized space according to an anatomical atlas developed by Talairach and Tournoux (Collins et al., 1994; Talairach and Tournoux, 1988). Each voxel is assigned to a specific region of the brain corresponding to the cerebral lobes, subcortical, cerebellar and brainstem regions in each hemisphere. Extra-cerebral tissue is excluded using an artificial neuronal networks (ANN) algorithm automatically tracing the intracranial volume (ICV) (Magnotta et al., 1999). ANNs are massive parallel arrays of simple processing units that can be used for computationally complex tasks such as image processing, machine and computer vision. The method is well suited for a rapid and robust determination of whether a voxel is included or not in the specific structure in question. In BRAINS, the continuous tissue classified image is used as input into the neural network structure identification module. The neural network has been trained based on human operator's definition of a structure and thereby taught to identify the brain.

#### FreeSurfer

To measure thickness, volume and surface area across the cerebral cortex the FreeSurfer software tools were developed by Bruce Fischl, Anders M. Dale and co-workers at the A. Martinos Center for Biomedical Imaging at Harvard Medical School in Massachusets, USA (Dale et al., 1999; Fischl et al., 1999a; Fischl et al., 1999b; Fischl and Dale, 2000; Fischl et al., 2001). The software reconstructs 3D representations of the white/grey matter border and the pial surface based on T1-weighted images. A triangular grid with approximately 1 mm spacing is applied to the grey/white matter surface allowing for the calculation of point-wise cortical thickness as the shortest distance between the white/grey matter border and the pial surface. The white/grey matter surface of each individual subject's brain is inflated and aligned according to gyral and sulcal anatomy. Data on cortical thickness, regional cortical surface area and volume is mapped onto the aligned surfaces, enabling further statistical analysis of the measurements. Applying a manually defined training set, based on anatomical landmarks, FreeSurfer performs parcellation of the cortex into 83 areas in each hemisphere (Desikan et al., 2006; Fischl et al., 2004). Data from these parcellations such as area, mean thickness, and cortical volume, may be extracted for further statistical analysis. The FreeSurfer software also includes a module for automated tracing and measurement of volumes of subcortical structures, but these measurements were not included in the studies of the present thesis. A thorough description of the processing steps in FreeSurfer is found at the website http://surfer.nmr.mgh.harvard.edu/.

# 4.5 Statistical analysis

#### 4.5.1 General linear models

The statistical analyses in study I-III in the present thesis are based on general linear models (GLM) of two or more continuous or categorical variables. Group comparisons were analyzed using Student's T-test for normally distributed and Mann-Whitney U-test for non-normally distributed continuous variables. When comparing distribution of categorical variables Chi-square tests were applied. Linear regression models were used

when analyzing the separate effects of age, diagnosis, alcohol consumption and gender. In the case of different variance among the covariates, a heteroschedastic linear regression model was applied. Correlation analyses were used to investigate the relationship between two independent continuous variables. Pearson's product moment correlation analysis was applied to normally distributed variables, and Spearman's Rho was applied to non-normally distributed variables.

Measures of grey matter, white matter and CSF from the automated segmentation in BRAINS were used for statistical analyses in study I and III.

A GLM module is included with the FreeSurfer software. The module analyses specified contrasts using F-tests on age-regressed measurements at each point of the cortical mantle. In study II, results of the case-control analysis were visualized as color maps on the brain surface. To specifically investigate the effect of age on cortical measurements across groups, a model allowing for different age regression slopes between patients and healthy control subjects was applied in study II. Data from this model were used to compare age-regression slopes between patients and controls both globally across the cortical mantle, and within specified manually traced regions of the cortex. Data on mean cortical thickness and cortical volumes within cortical parcellations were extracted and analyzed in study II and III. In study II, differences in mean cortical thickness between patients and healthy control subjects were analyzed using Student's T-test. In study III, the relationship between cortical volumes and symptom severity was analyzed using partial correlation coefficients controlling for age and ICV.

#### 4.5.2 Cluster analysis

Cluster analysis may be used to determine the number of classes, or clusters, which best explain variation in a variable across subjects. One approach is to measure how well the data is explained by different numbers of clusters. In study IV, this approach to cluster analysis was applied to measurements of cortical thickness at numerous points across the cortical mantle. The optimal clustering was determined by the k-means algorithm which minimized the within-cluster variance and maximized the between-cluster difference. The

number of clusters was limited to five. Higher number of clusters implies higher intersubject variation, which may complicate interpretation of the results. The goodness of fit measure was derived from the Bayesian Information Criteria as this criterion is asymptotically consistent. The output was displayed as parameter maps of the cortex in which different colors represented different number of clusters at each point.

#### 4.5.3 Controlling for multiple testing

Given the large number of measurements (83 cortical parcellations and approximately 160 000 vertices per hemisphere), a strict adjustment to prevent against type I errors is needed. A Bonferroni correction, which implies multiplying the initial p-values with the number of performed tests, is usually applied. Thus for a given significance level, say 0.05, the number of Bonferroni-adjusted rejections is much less, which protects against false positives. However, Bonferroni can be too conservative and not suitable for large numbers of tests of interdependent data. In FreeSurfer, a False Discovery Rate (FDR) adjustment (Benjamini and Hochberg, 1995) may be applied to the output of the analyses. In FDR the significant p-values are ranked, and the alpha-level is adjusted to a predefined acceptable level of false positive tests.

# 4.6 Validity and reliability

## 4.6.1 Clinical assessment

Diagnostic procedures

Determining psychiatric diagnoses based on the review of case notes using OPCRIT has previously been shown to have high validity for psychotic diseases (Craddock et al., 1996; Mihalopoulos et al., 2000). A detailed evaluation of the diagnostic procedures in the HUBIN study has previously been reported (Ekholm et al., 2005; Jonsson et al., 2006; Vares et al., 2006). Psychometric measures rely exclusively on report from study participants, their relatives, and clinical records. The reliability of the report is dependent on the patients' precise recollection and description. In this study much effort was made

to collect all relevant information from patients and medical records. All ratings were made by research psychiatrists trained in the use of OPCRIT by the British developers of the instrument. Diagnostic reliability was ascertained by calculating the unadjusted agreement and Cohen's un-weighted nominal kappa among the research psychiatrists performing clinical interviews.

#### Assessment of symptoms

SANS and SAPS are well established scales for the assessment of positive and negative symptoms. The scales have been used in a wide variety of settings and cross-validated against other symptom scales, e.g. the Positive and Negative Syndrome Scale (PANSS (Kay et al., 1987)) (Norman et al., 1996). Factor analytic studies have demonstrated largely consistent factors across and within studies using SANS (Blanchard and Cohen, 2006), while less consistent factor solutions have been found for SAPS (Peralta and Cuesta, 1999). In the HUBIN project, symptom assessment was performed by experienced clinical research psychiatrists, and such a procedure has been shown to yield good intra-rater and inter-rater reliability in other studies (Norman et al., 1996). The symptom assessments in the HUBIN study was not subjected to formal reliability testing.

#### Assessment of alcohol consumption

The AUDIT is a well established screening instrument for detecting alcohol use disorders (Reinert and Allen, 2007) which has been applied and evaluated in a variety of clinical and non-clinical settings. Assessment of consumption of alcohol and illicit drugs may also be associated with a number of uncertainties. People generally tend to under-report their use of alcohol and illicit drugs, and find it hard to remember the exact frequency and amount of drugs taken in the past. The AUDIT questionnaire was administered as a clinical interview. Since AUDIT includes questions covering the previous 12 months, the data is dependent on the patients' recollection. In previous studies, assessment of alcohol consumption based on self-report has been shown to be superior to assessment based on other sources, such as collateral report and medical and biochemical tests (Wolford et al., 1999). High validity of the AUDIT in patients with schizophrenia has previously been

reported (Dawe et al., 2000). In the HUBIN project no formal validity or reliability testing for AUDIT scores was performed.

Assessment of psychopharmacological treatment

Complete information about psychopharmacological medication depends on a number of factors. First, some patients do not know which medication they are given at certain points in time. Second, a long duration of illness usually implies in a number of changes in dose and type of medication. To obtain this information researchers have to scrutinize the patients' clinical records, which are often incomplete. Third, patients' non-compliance with pharmacological medication is a source of measurement error. Taking medication under supervision and regularly measuring serum levels of the prescribed medication may be used to ascertain compliance to the treatment. Aside from the usual procedures of the clinics, such monitoring was not an integral part of the HUBIN protocol. For the studies included in the present thesis, lifetime use of antipsychotic medication was estimated by multiplying the current dose and duration of illness. This is a rough estimate, not taking account of changes in prescription or medication-free periods during the illness.

#### 4.6.2 Brain structure measurements

**BRAINS** 

Measurements of brain tissue volumes using BRAINS have been validated by comparing the automated measures and the results from manual segmentation by the Andreasen group, yielding good validity (Harris et al., 1999). Validity testing was not performed for the automated segmentation of MR images using BRAINS in the HUBIN project. Results from reliability testing of the semi-automated segmentation using BRAINS in the HUBIN project have previously been reported (Agartz et al., 2001). Ten MR scans obtained within a four week period were segmented independently by two operators. The same scans were further segmented by one of the operators on two occasions within a 52-74 days interval. The general agreement was excellent, with inter-rater correlations above 0.96 and intra-rater correlations above 0.99. To determine the test-retest reliability of

measurements from MR-images, eleven subjects not included in the inter- and intra-rater reliability were rescanned within a 6-77 days interval. The segmentation procedures were performed by one operator who was blind for the identity of the scan. Test-retest correlations were found to be high (above 0.97). Thus the semi-automated segmentation procedures for MR images obtained within the HUBIN project were judged to have high degree of reliability.

#### FreeSurfer

Measurements of cortical thickness obtained using FreeSurfer have been validated by comparing automated and manual measurements on post-mortem (Rosas et al., 2002) and *in vivo* (Kuperberg et al., 2003) MR scans by the group at Harvard, yielding good agreement. No formal validity or reliability testing was performed for the processing of MR images using FreeSurfer for the HUBIN subjects. Since the automated procedures need only minimal manual intervention, and were performed without knowledge of the subjects' identity, the reliability was provisionally judged to be adequate. The processing was done by laboratory assistants under close supervision by senior researchers at the Institute of Psychology in Oslo. The senior researchers had been instructed in the use of FreeSurfer by the group at Harvard.

#### 5. Results

## 5.1 Synopsis of the studies

#### 5.1.1 Study I

The aim of study I was to investigate the putative effect of alcohol consumption and antipsychotic medication on brain tissue volumes in the total brain, and in the frontal and temporal lobe, among patients with schizophrenia and healthy control subjects. For the analyses, AUDIT total scores were dichotomized using a cut-off score of eight for men and six for women. Current dose of antipsychotic medication was converted to equivalent doses of haloperidol. To obtain a measure of lifetime use of antipsychotic medication, current dose was multiplied with duration of illness. The effect of alcohol consumptions and antipsychotic medication on variation of segmented grey matter, white matter and CSF volumes in total brain, and in frontal and temporal lobes (both hemispheres combined) was investigated from MR images using BRAINS. Full data sets were available for 69 patients (50 men, 19 women) and 97 healthy control subjects (63 men, 34 women). None of the subjects were receiving any treatment for alcohol use disorders at the time of investigation, indicating a non-clinical level of alcohol consumption.

There were no significant differences in measures of alcohol consumption between the patients and the healthy control subjects. Alcohol consumption was correlated with smaller volumes of white matter in the total brain and in the temporal lobes in the combined group of patients and healthy control subjects. The associations between alcohol consumption and smaller volumes of frontal white matter, and larger volumes of total and temporal CSF, reached a trend level of significance. Alcohol consumption was not significantly related to variation of grey matter volumes. Current and estimated lifetime dose of antipsychotic medication was related to larger volumes of CSF in the temporal lobes. A trend level effect of antipsychotic medication was found for smaller grey matter volumes in the frontal lobes. Patients had on average smaller volumes of total, frontal and temporal white matter, smaller volumes of total and temporal grey matter, and larger volumes of total, frontal and temporal CSF. The group differences in

brain tissue volumes remained significant when the effects of alcohol consumption and antipsychotic medication were accounted for. The results indicate that moderate levels of alcohol consumption and clinical doses of antipsychotic medication have a limited effect on brain structure, but these factors can not explain the overall group differences in brain tissue volumes. Nevertheless, the results demonstrate that use of alcohol and antipsychotic medication should be taken into account when studying brain morphology in schizophrenia.

## 5.1.2 Study II

The aim of study II was to investigate differences in cortical thickness between patients with schizophrenia and healthy control subjects. The importance of age, gender and antipsychotic medication for cortical thickness measurements was explored. Since no effect of alcohol consumption on grey matter volumes was found in study I, data on alcohol consumption were not included in study II. Measurements of cortical thickness at numerous points across the cortical mantle, and mean cortical thickness within predefined cortical regions, were obtained from MR images in 96 patients (70 men, 26 women) and 107 healthy control subjects (73 men, 34 women) using FreeSurfer. In separate analyses the importance of gender and antipsychotic medication was investigated. Within cortical regions where case-control differences were found, a region-of-interest analysis was performed to compare age-regression slopes between patients and control subjects.

Patients had thinner cortex in widespread areas of the prefrontal and temporal brain regions in both hemispheres. There were no significant differences in cortical thickness between men and women. Current or estimated lifetime dose or type of antipsychotic medication had no significant effect on cortical thickness measurements. Furthermore, similar age regression slopes were found in patients and control subjects, indicating that the group differences in cortical thickness were of equal size across the age span.

Thinner prefrontal and temporal cortex seems to be a specific marker of schizophrenia, not influenced by antipsychotic medication. Differences in cortical thickness were not

more pronounced across subject groups at higher age, indicating a fixed cortical reduction in patients with schizophrenia across the lifespan.

#### 5.1.3 Study III

The aim of study III was to investigate the relationship between symptoms (type and severity) and brain volumes (lobar grey matter and regional cortical volumes). Measurements of grey matter volumes in the frontal, temporal, parietal, and occipital lobes using BRAINS, and cortical volumes within 36 parcellations across brain regions using FreeSurfer, were obtained from MR images. Symptom assessments using SANS and SAPS were available for 53 patients (38 men, 15 women), representing a subset of the patients included in study II. Based on previously published factor analysis studies, items from SANS and SAPS were grouped into five factors called negative, relational, inattention, disorganization, and reality distortion. The negative and relational factors contained items from SANS, the disorganization and reality distortion factors contained items from SAPS, and the inattention factor included one item from SAPS, but otherwise items from SANS. The negative, relational and inattention factors were therefore regarded as negative symptom factors, while the disorganization and reality distortion factors were regarded as positive symptom factors. The relationship between symptom factors and brain volumes was analyzed by partial correlation coefficients controlling for age and ICV.

Patients had on average higher scores on negative than positive symptoms, reflecting the fact that most of them were investigated in a stable phase of their illness. Severity of negative symptoms was in general related to larger frontal grey matter volumes in both hemispheres and larger cortical volumes in all regions of the brain. Severity of positive symptoms was related to smaller frontal and temporal grey matter volumes in both hemispheres and smaller cortical volumes throughout the cortical mantle.

The observed discrepancy in the relationship between positive and negative symptoms on brain volumes was not predicted, and further studies are needed to replicate this finding.

The findings may reflect other differences between positive and negative symptoms; e.g. negative symptoms are present at various stages of the disease, while positive symptoms are most severe during acute exacerbations; positive symptoms are more fluctuating than negative symptoms in the course of illness; antipsychotic medication is more efficient in alleviating positive symptoms, but have a negligible effect on negative symptoms; patients with predominantly negative symptoms have a worse prognosis than patients with mainly positive symptoms. The results indicate that positive and negative symptoms have different neural substrates, and they suggest that different pathophysiological processes are present in schizophrenia.

## 5.1.4 Study IV

Whether schizophrenia represents one or several diseases has been subjected to debate among clinicians and researchers. In study IV, a k-means cluster analysis was performed to determine if patients could be divided into groups based on cortical thickness measurements. Cortical thickness at numerous points throughout the brain was measured on MR images from 96 patients with schizophrenia (70 men, 26 women) and 106 healthy control subjects (73 men, 33 women) using FreeSurfer.

The results demonstrated a generally homogeneous distribution of cortical thickness measurements among both patients and controls when investigated separately. When analyzing the combined group, a bimodal distribution was found within 34 % of the cortex, roughly corresponding to the regions where patients had thinner cortex in study II. Post-hoc analyses confirmed that patients tended to belong to the group with thinner cortex, while healthy subjects tended to belong to the group with thicker cortex. The results provided no evidence for subgroups of patients based on cortical thickness measurements

One explanation for this finding may be that the patients represent a rather homogeneous group. Most of the patients were treated at a specialist level, and they had to be in a stable phase of the illness to complete the comprehensive protocol of the HUBIN project. The

findings indicate that patients with schizophrenia may be regarded as one group with respect to cortical thickness.

# 5.2 Summary of results

- As a group, patients with schizophrenia have significantly smaller grey and white
  matter volumes in the temporal lobe, smaller white matter volumes in the frontal
  lobe, and larger volumes of CSF in the frontal and temporal lobe, compared to
  healthy control subjects. Patients also have thinner cortex in prefrontal and
  temporal regions in both hemispheres of the brain.
- There is a significant correlation between moderate consumption of alcohol and smaller volumes of white matter and larger volumes of CSF in the total brain and in the temporal lobes. There is no significant difference in the effect of alcohol consumption on brain tissue volumes in patients with schizophrenia and in healthy control subjects. Alcohol consumption is not significantly correlated with variation in grey matter volumes and does not explain overall group differences in brain tissue volumes.
- Current or estimated dose of antipsychotic medication has no significant effect on variation in grey and white matter volumes or cortical thickness.
- Severity of negative symptoms is correlated with larger grey matter volumes in the frontal lobe and smaller cortical volumes in all regions of the brain.
- Severity of positive symptoms is correlated with smaller grey matter volumes in the frontal and temporal lobes and smaller cortical volumes in all regions of the brain.
- Patients with schizophrenia do not divide into subgroups based on cortical thickness measurements.

## 6. Discussion

# 6.1 Morphological brain abnormalities in schizophrenia

## 6.1.1 Differences between patients and healthy subjects

A comprehensive review of MRI findings in schizophrenia (Shenton et al., 2001) as well as meta-analyses (Honea et al., 2005; Wright et al., 2000) have provided solid evidence for the presence of morphological brain abnormalities in the disease. The most consistent findings are larger volumes of the lateral ventricles, and smaller grey matter volumes in the prefrontal and temporal lobe, but there is some evidence for smaller cortical volumes in the parietal and occipital regions as well (Narr et al., 2005a). Results from studies focusing on specific brain regions have demonstrated abnormalities in the corpus callosum (Narr et al., 2000), cerebellum (Okugawa et al., 2003), striatum (Tamagaki et al., 2005) and thalamus (Ettinger et al., 2007).

While abnormalities with respect to grey matter volumes are well established, findings regarding white matter volumes have been more mixed. The results in study I demonstrate that patients with schizophrenia have smaller white matter volumes in the frontal and temporal lobes, and smaller grey matter volumes in the temporal lobe. Similar findings have been reported including a larger group of subjects from the HUBIN study (Okugawa et al., 2007). A number of studies using MR diffusion tensor imaging (DTI) have shown reduced fractional anisotropy in white matter bundles connecting the frontal and temporal lobe (Fujiwara et al., 2007; Karlsgodt et al., 2008; Manoach et al., 2007; Price et al., 2008), indicating that smaller grey matter volumes in frontal and temporal regions may be linked to impairment of white matter integrity between these regions. As described in study I, there was no difference between patients and controls in frontal grey matter volumes. Since the frontal compartment in BRAINS encompasses almost half of the intracranial volume, the results in study I may indicate that the group differences are more subtle in the frontal than in the temporal lobe.

In line with previous studies (Kuperberg et al., 2003; Narr et al., 2005b; Wiegand et al., 2004), the results in study II in the present thesis demonstrate that patients with schizophrenia have thinner cerebral cortex in prefrontal and temporal regions of both hemispheres compared to healthy control subjects. These findings provide further evidence for a predilection of prefrontal and temporal regions in the pathophysiological process in schizophrenia.

Although the longitudinal course of brain abnormalities was not eligible for investigation in the studies of the present thesis, the finding of similar age regression slopes in patients and healthy control subjects in study II suggests a lack of progressive volume loss during a stable phase of the disorder. Consistent with this finding, most studies reporting progressive loss in patients relative to control subjects have acquired the baseline data when the patients experienced their first-episode of psychosis (Cahn et al., 2002; Lieberman et al., 2001). In studies of patients in a chronic phase of the disease, less consistent evidence has been found for progression of brain abnormalities (DeLisi et al., 2004; Whitworth et al., 2005). A neurodegenerative model for schizophrenia has been proposed, based on the observed clinical deterioration with time among some patients (Lieberman, 1999). The neurodegenerative process is supposed to imply reduced neuronal size, and reduction in number of synapses and dendrites (Selemon and Goldman-Rakic, 1999), but not neuronal loss (McGlashan, 2006). Such degeneration may occur during exacerbations of the disease, and possibly lead to the deteriorating course of some patients with frequently relapsing or chronic schizophrenia (Hulshoff Pol and Kahn, 2008).

### 6.1.2 Effects of alcohol consumption

The results in Study I in this thesis demonstrate a significant relationship between level of alcohol consumption and smaller volumes of white matter, even among subjects not being treated for alcohol use disorders. The findings were strongest for global and temporal white matter volumes, but there was a trend level effect on frontal white matter volumes as well. In studies of patients with alcohol use disorder, the amount of alcohol consumption has been associated with smaller volumes of grey and white matter,

predominantly in the frontal lobe (Mann et al., 2001; Pfefferbaum et al., 1997), smaller volumes of the hippocampus (Agartz et al., 1999), and smaller volumes of the vermis region of the cerebellum (Varnäs et al., 2007). Post-mortem studies of subjects with alcohol use disorder have demonstrated gross brain atrophy (Harper, 1998), mainly due to decrease in white matter. Neuronal loss in the frontal cortex, reflected by retraction of dendrites, have also been reported (Harper and Kril, 1990).

There is some evidence for an additional effect of alcohol consumption on morphological brain abnormalities among patients with schizophrenia and co-occurring alcohol use disorder (Mathalon et al., 2003; Sullivan et al., 2000; Sullivan et al., 2003b; Sullivan et al., 2004). Study I of the present thesis shows no significant effect of alcohol on brain tissue volumes when the patients and control subjects were investigated separately. This indicates that the effect of moderate alcohol is not more pronounced in patients with schizophrenia than in healthy subjects.

The brain alterations found in patients with alcohol dependence may to some extent be reversed in periods with prolonged abstinence of alcohol (Agartz et al., 2003; Bartsch et al., 2007), indicating that the effect of alcohol is not entirely neurotoxic. Most studies of alcohol-induced brain changes have focused on patients with an established alcohol use disorder. Some concern has been raised regarding possible neuronal damage of recreational and non-clinical alcohol consumption (Harper and Kril, 1990). The results in study I of the present thesis demonstrate that moderate alcohol consumption may affect brain structure and should therefore be taken into account in MR studies of the brain.

## 6.1.3 Effects of antipsychotic medication

In study I of the present thesis, a significant correlation between use of antipsychotic medication and larger CSF volumes in the temporal lobe, and a trend level relationship between antipsychotic medications and smaller grey matter volumes in the temporal lobe was found. In study II there was no significant effect of medication on cortical thickness measurements. These results are not consistent with previous reports of a reduction of

global grey matter volumes during long-term treatment with typical antipsychotic medication (Dazzan et al., 2005; Lieberman et al., 2005b). Several studies have demonstrated enlargement of the caudate nucleus in response to typical antipsychotic medication (Dazzan et al., 2005; Keshavan et al., 1994). In a previous report from the HUBIN project, estimated lifetime dose of typical antipsychotic medication was related to larger volumes of the putamen (Tamagaki et al., 2005).

There is solid evidence for an effect of typical antipsychotic medication on volumes of the striatum and basal ganglia, while the effect on cortical grey matter volumes is questionable (Scherk and Falkai, 2006). In post-mortem studies no evidence has been found for neuronal damage due to antipsychotic medication (Harrison, 1999b), supported by results from animal studies (Dorph-Petersen et al., 2005; Konopaske et al., 2006). Longitudinal studies of patients at different clinical states have shown an increase in grey matter volumes during exacerbation of psychosis, and a reduction in grey matter volumes during remission (Garver et al., 2000). Thus, the effects of antipsychotic medication on variation in brain volumes are scarcely due to neurotoxic effects of the antipsychotic agents per se, but may rather be neurobiological markers of the changes in clinical state which accompany the presence or absence of antipsychotic treatment.

### 6.1.4 Relationships between symptoms and brain morphology

Given the presence of morphological brain abnormalities in schizophrenia, one would expect to find a relationship between brain morphology and severity of symptoms in the disease. Although not all symptoms are specific for schizophrenia, for instance patients with acute mania often exhibit auditive hallucinations and paranoid delusions, the more specific symptoms in schizophrenia, such as bizarre and disorganized behavior, delusions of thought control, and negative symptoms, may be more closely related to morphological brain abnormalities. Most studies of brain morphology in schizophrenia have focused on case-control differences and changes over time, not specifically addressing the relationship between symptoms and brain morphology.

As presented in study III in the present thesis, positive and negative symptoms were differentially related to cortical and lobar grey matter volumes. Positive symptoms tended to be related to smaller volumes, while negative symptoms tended to be related to larger brain volumes. These results are not in full agreement with previous studies on the subject. Symptom severity has mainly been linked to smaller grey matter volumes, e.g. hallucinations and grey matter density (Gaser et al., 2004), apathy and frontal lobe volumes (Roth et al., 2004), and negative symptoms and prefrontal volumes (Wible et al., 2001). However, some studies have found a relationship between larger brain tissue volumes and positive (Kim et al., 2003; Szeszko et al., 1999) as well as negative (Lacerda et al., 2007) symptoms among patients experiencing their first psychotic episode. Volume enlargement has also been found during exacerbation of the illness (Garver et al., 2000; McClure et al., 2006), although these changes may also be a consequence of patients discontinuing their medication.

The observed fluctuations in brain tissue volumes at various stages of the disease argue against a pure neurotoxic process during active psychosis (McGlashan, 2006), supported by the fact that pathological signs of neuronal cell death have not been found in postmortem studies. An alternative explanation for the observed changes in brain volumes is that active psychosis is related to changes in neuronal size and synaptic plasticity, possibly due to alterations in the expression of specific receptors in the cell membranes. The results presented in study III indicate that specific symptoms have specific neurobiological underpinnings.

Phenomenologically oriented studies have suggested that impairment in the self-consciousness of patients is the fundamental cognitive process in schizophrenia (Sass and Parnas, 2003). The impairment may imply elevated arousal to externally and internally generated stimuli, and reduced ability to recognize thoughts as self generated. This hypothesis may explain the various symptoms of the disorder at a psychological level, but it can not explain which neural processes underlie the disturbances. General modalities of brain functioning, like consciousness, attention, awareness of action, and meta-cognition are supposedly involved. A heuristic model linking phenomenology, pharmacology and

psychopathology suggests that dopamine depletion induce alterations in the attribution of salience to stimuli (Kapur, 2003). In conjunction with studies of neural correlates for cognitive processes in the healthy brain, phenomenological approaches to the subjective experiences in patients with schizophrenia may eventually determine the neural substrate of the disease process itself.

### 6.1.5 Lateralization

Results of the studies included in the present thesis demonstrate some evidence for lateralized group differences in brain morphology. As presented in study II, the difference in mean cortical thickness was more pronounced in the left frontal and temporal lobe, although the regions with thinner cortex among the patients were fairly equally distributed across the hemispheres. The findings in study III demonstrate a tendency for a left-lateralized relationship between positive symptoms and smaller cortical volumes in the temporal lobe, and a right-lateralized relationship between both positive and negative symptoms and cortical volumes in the occipital lobe. Professor Tim Crow and co-workers at Oxford University in London have developed a model where the faculty of language is central in the pathological process underlying schizophrenia (Crow, 1997; Crow, 2000). A balanced mutation in the X-chromosome is suggested to result in abnormal lateralization of the brain (Crow, 1999), affecting language as a lateralized function in the brain. Findings from studies showing alterations in the dominant ear by dichotic listening among patients with schizophrenia support this theory (Hugdahl et al., 2008; Løberg et al., 2006). In addition to the left temporal dominance for language, subtle left hemisphere dominance in the frontal, and right hemisphere dominance in the occipital cortex is consistently found when examining the healthy brain (Barrick et al., 2005; Luders et al., 2006a). This asymmetry is referred to as the cerebral torque, which according to the lateralization hypothesis may be changed in the brains of patients with schizophrenia. The findings in study II and III provide some support for this hypothesis, although the results are not entirely consistent.

#### 6.1.6 Gender differences

In study II of the present thesis gender was not significantly related to cortical thickness measurements. Although the results indicate that gender plays a minor role for brain morphology in schizophrenia, the small number of women included (26 patients and 34 healthy subjects) may have reduced the power for detecting gender effects. There are striking differences between men and women with respect to the clinical picture in schizophrenia. In general, men have an earlier onset, more negative symptoms, poorer effect of antipsychotic medication, and worse prognosis (Leung and Chue, 2000). The gender differences in prevalence and severity of disease are less prominent in patients with late onset, indicating that estrogen may be a protective factor for developing schizophrenia (Stevens, 2002). There are no significant differences between men and women with respect to signs of abnormal neurodevelopment, such as history of obstetric complications, and occurrence of minor physical anomalies and neurological soft signs. With respect to brain structure, there are some differences between men and women. Men have larger ICV, and women have larger grey matter volumes in the left superior temporal lobe (Good et al., 2001). The difference in ICV may be compensated for by women having higher density of grey matter across the cortical mantle (Luders et al., 2006b). A few studies have investigated the impact of gender on structural brain abnormalities in schizophrenia, with somewhat discrepant findings (Goldstein et al., 2002; Nopoulos et al., 1997). In conclusion, there is limited evidence for a neural correlate for the observed difference in clinical features between men and women with schizophrenia.

## 6.2 Speculations on the structure-function relationship

In spite of the large amount of studies showing brain abnormalities in schizophrenia, a satisfying explanation for the changes has not yet been found (DeLisi et al., 2006;Malhi and Lagopoulos, 2008). Schizophrenia is no doubt a neurobiological disease, leading to pervasive changes in perception, cognition, and social functioning. The pathological changes in schizophrenia must therefore affect crucial neural networks needed to lead a normal life. Studies in healthy subjects have linked frontal lobe functioning to planning, performing, and critical evaluation of one's actions, and to interpretation of others'

actions and intentions. During evolution the frontal lobe has increased relatively more in humans than in other mammals. Frontal lobe functioning is therefore considered to be the substrate for social behavior (Burns, 2006). Ventral and lateral frontal regions have been linked to the ability to correctly interpret thoughts, actions, and intentions of other people, also referred to as theory of mind (Brunet-Gouet and Decety, 2006). Thus some of the abnormalities in emotional processing and cognitive functioning among patients with schizophrenia may be linked to morphological brain abnormalities in the frontal lobe.

Language is generally processed in the temporal lobe, particularly in the medial aspect of the left temporal cortex. Given the robust finding from MRI studies of morphological brain abnormalities in the left temporal lobe, and a range of the symptoms in the disease being related to language, one may assume that disturbances in the development of language is pivotal to the pathophysiological process in schizophrenia (Crow, 2000). Since development of language is supposed to be human-specific, the neurobiological processes in schizophrenia seem to affect brain functions which define us as human beings.

## 6.3 Is schizophrenia one or several disease entities?

When schizophrenia first was described, a proposed division of the patients according to symptom profiles was suggested (Bleuler, 1950). Nevertheless, most clinicians and scientists still regard the illness as a unique entity encompassing various patterns of symptomatology, reflected in the provisional subgrouping into paranoid, hebephrenic, and catatonic forms of schizophrenia in DSM-IV and ICD-10, and that most researchers regard patients as a uniform group when comparing with healthy subjects. However, there are major differences in clinical parameters across groups of patients. Crow (1985) suggested a grouping of patients into type I, characterized by acute onset during adulthood, predominantly positive symptoms, good response to antipsychotic medication, and good prognosis, and type II, characterized by an insidious onset during adolescence, more negative symptoms, moderate effect of antipsychotic medication, and a generally poor outcome. MRI-studies have further shown that patients with poor outcome tend to have more brain abnormalities than patients with a better outcome (DeLisi et al., 2004;

Lieberman et al., 2001; Velakoulis et al., 2002), indicating that there may be specific pathophysiological processes for groups of patients.

The results in study II of the present thesis demonstrate widespread regions with a thinner cortex in patients than in healthy control subjects. If there are subtypes of the disease, variation in cortical thickness may be a distinguishing factor. This question was addressed in study IV by performing a cluster analysis of variation in point-wise cortical thickness across the cortical mantle among patients with schizophrenia and healthy subjects, analyzed separately and combined. Both in patients and in controls, there were two clusters in anterior parts of the temporal cortex and in the precentral gyrus. The regional distribution was almost identical across groups. The grouping of cortical thickness measures in these regions are presumably linked to other factors than schizophrenia. When analyzing both groups combined, large regions with a bimodal distribution were found, roughly corresponding to, and extending, the regions where case-control differences were found in study II. From the results of study IV one may conclude that cortical thickness is not the parameter around which to subtype patients with schizophrenia. However, a similar investigation of patients at different stages of the disease, showing different clinical pictures, or subgrouping of patients by a measure other than cortical thickness, would perhaps reach another conclusion.

# 6.4 Strengths and limitations

The major strength of the studies in the present thesis is the substantial number of subjects who underwent a thorough clinical characterization using standardized and structured interviews for the ascertainment of diagnosis, assessment of symptoms and alcohol consumption. All subjects were investigated in the same MR scanner using identical pulse sequences. MR images were processed using two separate, standardized and validated computer software tools which have been used in a wide variety of settings. By including a large subject sample, acquiring data from many sources of information, and using valid and reliable methods, the results from the studies represents a substantial contribution to the knowledge about the nature of morphological brain abnormalities in

schizophrenia. Results from the HUBIN project have previously been reported in several scientific publications.

Some factors should be considered when interpreting the results presented in this thesis. The assessment of symptoms and alcohol consumption was not subjected to formal reliability testing. The studies were based on cross-sectional data which precludes any conclusions regarding the time course of psychopathological and brain structural measures. To determine if the results are specific to schizophrenia, the inclusion of a clinical comparison group would have been useful. The recruitment of patients from specialized mental health facilities only and some healthy control subjects among hospital staff and students puts some restriction to the generalizability of the subject sample.

## 6.5 Summary and conclusions

Results from the studies included in the present thesis confirm that morphological brain abnormalities in schizophrenia may be detected using MRI and computer analysis methods. There are robust differences in brain tissue volumes and cortical thickness between patients and healthy control subjects. The abnormalities are not explained by alcohol consumption or use of antipsychotic medication. Gender is not an important factor for the group differences. The similar magnitude of group differences in cortical thickness across the age span argues against a progressive brain tissue loss in the course of the illness. The finding of a differential relationship between positive and negative symptoms and cortical and lobar grey matter volumes indicate that different symptoms may represent different pathophysiological mechanisms. The group differences in cortical and lobar volumes were predominantly found in frontal and temporal regions, while associations between symptom severity and brain volumes were found throughout the cortical mantle, indicating that widely distributed brain circuits are involved in the disease process. There was no evidence for subtypes of schizophrenia based on cortical thickness measurements. This suggests that, with respect to cortical thickness, schizophrenia may be regarded as a unique disease entity in line with Kraepelin's

dementia praecox, and not a syndrome encompassing several disease entities as proposed by Bleuler.

## 6.6 Implications for research and clinical practice

The search for the etiology and pathophysiological processes underlying schizophrenia continues. Morphological brain abnormalities may serve as endophenotypes, i.e. observable and heritable characteristics intermediate between genetic factors and overt psychopathology. Studies using structural MRI have provided knowledge of the magnitude and localization of morphological brain abnormalities present in the disease. The studies in the present thesis have added to the knowledge by testing for and excluding a number of exogenic factors presumed to affect the brain. Smaller brain tissue volumes and reduced cortical thickness in prefrontal and temporal brain regions among patients compared to healthy control subjects remain core findings in schizophrenia.

To elucidate why and how the morphological brain abnormalities have arisen, more studies are needed. A valuable point of departure would be studies combining structural MRI with genetic and protein markers to determine the relationship between brain structure and genetic factors. Multimodal neuroimaging studies combining structural MRI with DTI, functional MRI, and electrophysiological methods may provide knowledge about the neural circuitry involved. Studies of patients with heterogeneous clinical pictures are needed to establish the link between brain morphology and psychopathology. Longitudinal studies of patients at different clinical states will clarify the temporal pattern of the brain abnormalities in schizophrenia. A five year follow-up investigation of the subjects in the HUBIN project is currently pending, providing an option to study the longitudinal course of the findings presented in this thesis. Finally, studies including patients with other mental disorders are needed to ascertain the specificity of structural brain abnormalities for schizophrenia.

CT and MRI are currently used to exclude other brain pathology in patients with mental illness. No neuroimaging method has the power to determine or substantiate a psychiatric

diagnosis, but the rapid development in imaging techniques may eventually provide this option for clinical psychiatrists.

While waiting for another serendipitous discovery to occur, optimal efficacy for the treatment of patients with schizophrenia will hardly be achieved until the precise pathophysiological mechanisms for the disease are known. Hopefully, another hundred years will not pass for psychiatrists to successfully help their patients gain the abilities needed to fully participate in the social and working society.

# 7. Acknowledgments

Professor Ingrid Agartz, my supervisor, offered me the opportunity to work with the solid data from the HUBIN project. Her continuous encouragement and thorough supervision has been invaluable for my work on this thesis.

I express my deepest gratitude to the men and women who were willing to participate in the HUBIN project and to the psychiatrists and research nurses who recruited and characterized the subjects in Stockholm.

Professor Arnoldo Frigessi taught me how to analyze and interpret large amounts of data. Glenn Lawyer has been an energetic, humorous, and positive collaborator, and Erik Jönsson, Katarina Varnäs, and Peter Sætre have substantially contributed to the analysis and interpretation of data, and writing and editing of the manuscripts.

Anders M. Fjell and Kristine B. Walhovd at Institute of Psychology, University of Oslo, performed the post-processing of MR images using FreeSurfer, and they have made a significant contribution to the analysis and interpretation of the results.

Lars Tanum, head of the Department of Psychiatric Research at Diakonjemmet Hospital, has provided the practical facilities needed for my work. Martin Mydske Nilsen and Martin Furan have patiently solved all practical issues.

The mixture of fresh and experienced scientists at Institute of Psychiatry, University of Oslo, has offered a stimulating and vivid atmosphere in the lunch room at Vinderen.

Per Vaglum and Karsten Hytten have given advice and support during my work.

My dear Ida and my family and friends have followed and encouraged me along the way.

## 8. References

Agartz I, Momenan R, Rawlings RR, Kerich MJ, Hommer DW. Hippocampal volume in patients with alcohol dependence. *Arch Gen Psychiatry 1999; 56:356-63*.

Agartz I, Okuguwa G, Nordström M, Greitz D, Magnotta V, Sedvall G. Reliability and reproducibility of brain tissue segmentation and volumetry of MR scans. *Eur Arch Psychiatry Clin Neurosci* 2001; 251:255-61.

Agartz I, Brag S, Franck J, Hammarberg A, Okugawa G, Svinhufvud K, Bergman H. MR volumetry during acute alcohol withdrawal and abstinence: a descriptive study. *Alcohol Alcohol 2003*; 38:71-8.

Agid O, Mamo D, Ginovart N, Vitcu I, Wilson AA, Zipursky RB, Kapur S. Striatal vs extrastriatal dopamine D2 receptors in antipsychotic response--a double-blind PET study in schizophrenia. *Neuropsychopharmacology* 2006; 32:1209-15.

American Psychiatric Association. Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders. Fourth edition. 1994. Washington DC, USA

Andreasen NC. Scale for the Assessment of Negative Symptoms (SANS). 1983. University of Iowa. Iowa City, IA, USA

Andreasen NC. Scale for the Assessment of Positive Symptoms (SAPS). 1984. University of Iowa. Iowa City, IA, USA.

Andreasen NC, Cizadlo T, Harris G, Swayze V 2nd, O'Leary DS, Cohen G, Ehrhardt J, Yuh WT. Voxel processing techniques for the antemortem study of neuroanatomy and neuropathology using magnetic resonance imaging. *J Neuropsychiatry Clin Neurosci* 1993; 5:121-30.

Andreasen NC, Rajarethinam R, Cizadlo T, Arndt S, Swayze VW 2nd, Flashman LA, O'Leary DS, Ehrhardt JC, Yuh WT. Automatic atlas-based volume estimation of human brain regions from MR images. *J Comput Assist Tomogr* 1996; 20:98-106.

Andreasen NC. A unitary model of schizophrenia: Bleuler's "fragmented phrene" as schizencephaly. *Arch Gen Psychiatry 1999; 56:781-7.* 

Andreasen NC, Carpenter WT Jr, Kane JM, Lasser RA, Marder SR, Weinberger DR. Remission in schizophrenia: proposed criteria and rationale for consensus. *Am J Psychiatry* 2005; 162:441-9.

Arndt S, Andreasen NC, Flaum M, Miller D, Nopoulos P. A longitudinal study of symptom dimensions in schizophrenia. Prediction and patterns of change. *Arch Gen Psychiatry 1995*; 52:352-60.

Arseneault L, Cannon M, Witton J, Murray RM. Causal association between cannabis and psychosis: examination of the evidence. *Br J Psychiatry 2004; 184:110-7*.

Ashburner J, Friston KJ. Voxel-based morphometry--the methods. *Neuroimage 2000;* 11:805-21.

Barrick TR, Mackay CE, Prima S, Maes F, Vandermeulen D, Crow TJ, Roberts N. Automatic analysis of cerebral asymmetry: an exploratory study of the relationship between brain torque and planum temporale asymmetry. *Neuroimage 2005; 24:678-91.* 

Bartsch AJ, Homola G, Biller A, Smith SM, Weijers HG, Wiesbeck GA, Jenkinson M, De Stefano N, Solymosi L, Bendszus M. Manifestations of early brain recovery associated with abstinence from alcoholism. *Brain 2007; 130:36-47*.

Bender S, Weisbrod M, Resch F. Which perspectives can endophenotypes and biological markers offer in the early recognition of schizophrenia? *J Neural Transm 2007*; 114:1199-215.

Benjamini Y, Hochberg Y. Controlling the false discovery rate: a practical and powerful approach to multiple testing. *J Royal Stat Soc B 1995*; *57*:289-300.

Blanchard JJ, Cohen AS. The structure of negative symptoms within schizophrenia: implications for assessment. *Schizophr Bull 2006*; 32:238-45.

Bleuler E. Dementia praecox or the group of schizophrenias. 1950. International Universities Press, New York, USA.

Boos HB, Aleman A, Cahn W, Pol HH, Kahn RS. Brain volumes in relatives of patients with schizophrenia: a meta-analysis. *Arch Gen Psychiatry 2007; 64:297-304*.

Brunet-Gouet E, Decety J. Social brain dysfunctions in schizophrenia: a review of neuroimaging studies. *Psychiatry Res* 2006; 148:75-92.

Buckley PF, Stahl SM. Pharmacological treatment of negative symptoms of schizophrenia: therapeutic opportunity or cul-de-sac? *Acta Psychiatr Scand 2007;* 115:93-100

Burns J. The social brain hypothesis of schizophrenia. World Psychiatry 2006; 5:77-81.

Cahn W, Hulshoff Pol HE, Lems EB, van Haren NE, Schnack HG, van der Linden JA, Schothorst PF, van Engeland H, Kahn RS. Brain volume changes in first-episode schizophrenia: a 1-year follow-up study. *Arch Gen Psychiatry* 2002; 59:1002-10.

Cannon M, Jones PB, Murray RM. Obstetric complications and schizophrenia: historical and meta-analytic review. *Am J Psychiatry 2002; 159:1080-92*.

Cardno AG, Marshall EJ, Coid B, Macdonald AM, Ribchester TR, Davies NJ, Venturi P, Jones LA, Lewis SW, Sham PC, Gottesman II, Farmer AE, McGuffin P, Reveley AM, Murray RM. Heritability estimates for psychotic disorders: the Maudsley twin psychosis series. *Arch Gen Psychiatry* 1999; 56:162-8.

Collins DL, Neelin P, Peters TM, Evans AC. Automatic 3D intersubject registration of MR volumetric data in standardized Talairach space. *J Comput Assist Tomogr* 1994; 18:192-205

Compton MT, Bollini AM, McKenzie Mack L, Kryda AD, Rutland J, Weiss PS, Bercu Z, Esterberg ML, Walker EF. Neurological soft signs and minor physical anomalies in patients with schizophrenia and related disorders, their first-degree biological relatives, and non-psychiatric controls. *Schizophr Res* 2007; 94:64-73.

Craddock M, Asherson P, Owen MJ, Williams J, McGuffin P, Farmer AE. Concurrent validity of the OPCRIT diagnostic system. Comparison of OPCRIT diagnoses with consensus best-estimate lifetime diagnoses. *Br J Psychiatry 1996; 169:58-63*.

Crow TJ. The two-syndrome concept: origins and current status. *Schizophr Bull 1985;* 11:471-86.

Crow TJ. Schizophrenia as failure of hemispheric dominance for language. *Trends Neurosci* 1997; 20:339-43.

Crow TJ. Commentary on Annett, Yeo et al., Klar, Saugstad and Orr: cerebral asymmetry, language and psychosis -- the case for a Homo sapiens-specific sex-linked gene for brain growth. *Schizophr Res* 1999; 39:219-31.

Crow TJ. Schizophrenia as the price that Homo sapiens pays for language: a resolution of the central paradox in the origin of the species. *Brain Res Rev 2000; 31:118-29*.

Crow TJ. How and why genetic linkage has not solved the problem of psychosis: review and hypothesis. *Am J Psychiatry 2007; 164:13-21*.

Dale AM, Fischl B, Sereno MI. Cortical surface-based analysis. I. Segmentation and surface reconstruction. *Neuroimage 1999; 9:179-94*.

Dawe S, Seinen A, Kavanagh D. An examination of the utility of the AUDIT in people with schizophrenia. *J Stud Alcohol 2000; 61:744-50*.

Dazzan P, Morgan KD, Orr K, Hutchinson G, Chitnis X, Suckling J, Fearon P, McGuire PK, Mallett RM, Jones PB, Leff J, Murray RM. Different effects of typical and atypical antipsychotics on grey matter in first episode psychosis: the AESOP study. *Neuropsychopharmacology* 2005; 30:765-74.

DeLisi LE, Sakuma M, Maurizio AM, Relja M, Hoff AL. Cerebral ventricular change over the first 10 years after the onset of schizophrenia. *Psychiatry Res* 2004; 130:57-70.

DeLisi LE, Szulc KU, Bertisch HC, Majcher M, Brown K. Understanding structural brain changes in schizophrenia. *Dialogues Clin Neurosci 2006; 8:71-8.* 

Desikan RS, Ségonne F, Fischl B, Quinn BT, Dickerson BC, Blacker D, Buckner RL, Dale AM, Maguire RP, Hyman BT, Albert MS, Killiany RJ. An automated labeling system for subdividing the human cerebral cortex on MRI scans into gyral based regions of interest. *Neuroimage 2006; 31:968-80*.

Dorph-Petersen KA, Pierri JN, Perel JM, Sun Z, Sampson AR, Lewis DA. The influence of chronic exposure to antipsychotic medications on brain size before and after tissue fixation: a comparison of haloperidol and olanzapine in macaque monkeys. *Neuropsychopharmacology* 2005; 30:1649-61.

Ekholm B, Ekholm A, Adolfsson R, Vares M, Osby U, Sedvall GC, Jönsson EG. Evaluation of diagnostic procedures in Swedish patients with schizophrenia and related psychoses. *Nord J Psychiatry 2005; 59:457-64*.

Ettinger U, Picchioni M, Landau S, Matsumoto K, van Haren NE, Marshall N, Hall MH, Schulze K, Toulopoulou T, Davies N, Ribchester T, McGuire PK, Murray RM. Magnetic resonance imaging of the thalamus and adhesio interthalamica in twins with schizophrenia. *Arch Gen Psychiatry 2007; 64:401-9*.

Fallgatter AJ. Electrophysiology of the prefrontal cortex in healthy controls and schizophrenic patients: a review. *J Neural Transm* 2001; 108:679-94.

Fallon JH, Opole IO, Potkin SG. The neuroanatomy of schizophrenia: circuitry and neurotransmitter systems. *Clin Neurosci Res* 2003; 3:77-107.

Farber NB. The NMDA receptor hypofunction model of psychosis. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* 2003; 1003:119-30.

Fischl B, Sereno MI, Dale AM. Cortical surface-based analysis. II: Inflation, flattening, and a surface-based coordinate system. *Neuroimage 1999a*; *9:195-207*.

Fischl B, Sereno MI, Tootell RB, Dale AM. High-resolution intersubject averaging and a coordinate system for the cortical surface. *Hum Brain Mapp* 1999b; 8:272-84.

Fischl B, Dale AM. Measuring the thickness of the human cerebral cortex from magnetic resonance images. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2000; 97:11050-5*.

Fischl B, Liu A, Dale AM. Automated manifold surgery: constructing geometrically accurate and topologically correct models of the human cerebral cortex. *IEEE Trans Med Imaging 2001; 20:70-80.* 

Fischl B, van der Kouwe A, Destrieux C, Halgren E, Ségonne F, Salat DH, Busa E, Seidman LJ, Goldstein J, Kennedy D, Caviness V, Makris N, Rosen B, Dale AM. Automatically parcellating the human cerebral cortex. *Cereb Cortex 2004; 14:11-22.* 

Fujiwara H, Namiki C, Hirao K, Miyata J, Shimizu M, Fukuyama H, Sawamoto N, Hayashi T, Murai T. Anterior and posterior cingulum abnormalities and their association with psychopathology in schizophrenia: a diffusion tensor imaging study. *Schizophr Res* 2007; 95:215-22.

Garver DL, Nair TR, Christensen JD, Holcomb JA, Kingsbury SJ. Brain and ventricle instability during psychotic episodes of the schizophrenias. *Schizophr Res* 2000; 44:11-23.

Gaser C, Nenadic I, Volz HP, Büchel C, Sauer H. Neuroanatomy of "hearing voices": a frontotemporal brain structural abnormality associated with auditory hallucinations in schizophrenia. *Cereb Cortex 2004; 14:91-6.* 

Geddes J, Freemantle N, Harrison P, Bebbington P. Atypical antipsychotics in the treatment of schizophrenia: systematic overview and meta-regression analysis. *BMJ* 2000; 321:1371-6.

Goghari VM, Rehm K, Carter CS, MacDonald AW 3rd. Regionally specific cortical thinning and gray matter abnormalities in the healthy relatives of schizophrenia patients. *Cereb Cortex 2007*; 17:415-24.

Goldstein JM, Seidman LJ, O'Brien LM, Horton NJ, Kennedy DN, Makris N, Caviness VS Jr, Faraone SV, Tsuang MT. Impact of normal sexual dimorphisms on sex differences in structural brain abnormalities in schizophrenia assessed by magnetic resonance imaging. *Arch Gen Psychiatry 2002; 59:154-64*.

Good CD, Johnsrude I, Ashburner J, Henson RN, Friston KJ, Frackowiak RS. Cerebral asymmetry and the effects of sex and handedness on brain structure: a voxel-based morphometric analysis of 465 normal adult human brains. *Neuroimage 2001; 14:685-700*.

Gottesman II, Gould TD. The endophenotype concept in psychiatry: etymology and strategic intentions. *Am J Psychiatry 2003; 160:636-45*.

Harper CG, Kril JJ. Neuropathology of alcoholism. Alcohol Alcohol 1990; 25:207-16.

Harper C. The neuropathology of alcohol-specific brain damage, or does alcohol damage the brain? *J Neuropathol Exp Neurol* 1998; 57:101-10.

Harris G, Andreasen NC, Cizadlo T, Bailey JM, Bockholt HJ, Magnotta VA, Arndt S. Improving tissue classification in MRI: a three-dimensional multispectral discriminant analysis method with automated training class selection. *J Comput Assist Tomogr 1999*; 23:144-54.

Harrison G, Owens D, Holton A, Neilson D, Boot D. A prospective study of severe mental disorder in Afro-Caribbean patients. *Psychol Med* 1988; 18:643-57.

Harrison PJ. The neuropathology of schizophrenia: A critical review of the data and their interpretation. *Brain 1999a*; 122:593-624.

Harrison PJ. The neuropathological effects of antipsychotic drugs. *Schizophr Res 1999b*; 40:87-99.

Harrison PJ, Weinberger DR. Schizophrenia genes, gene expression, and neuropathology: on the matter of their convergence. *Mol Psychiatry 2004; 10:40-68*.

Harrow M, Grossman LS, Jobe TH, Herbener ES. Do patients with schizophrenia ever show periods of recovery? A 15-year multi-follow-up study. *Schizophr Bull 2005*; 31:723-34.

Hegarty JD, Baldessarini RJ, Tohen M, Waternaux C, Oepen G. One hundred years of schizophrenia: a meta-analysis of the outcome literature. *Am J Psychiatry 1994; 151: 1409-16.* 

Ho BC, Andreasen NC, Nopoulos P, Arndt S, Magnotta V, Flaum M. Progressive structural brain abnormalities and their relationship to clinical outcome: a longitudinal magnetic resonance imaging study early in schizophrenia. *Arch Gen Psychiatry 2003; 60:* 585-94

Honea R, Crow TJ, Passingham D, Mackay CE. Regional deficits in brain volume in schizophrenia: a meta-analysis of voxel-based morphometry studies. *Am J Psychiatry* 2005; 162:2233-45.

Hugdahl K, Løberg EM, Jørgensen HA, Lundervold A, Lund A, Green MF, Rund B. Left hemisphere lateralisation of auditory hallucinations in schizophrenia: a dichotic listening study. *Cognit Neuropsychiatry* 2008; 13:166-79.

Hulshoff Pol HE, Kahn RS.What happens after the first episode? A review of progressive brain changes in chronically ill patients with schizophrenia. *Schizophr Bull 2008; 34:354-366*.

Iversen SD, Iversen LL. Dopamine: 50 years in perspective. *Trends Neurosci 2007;* 30:188-93.

Jablensky A, Sartorius N, Ernberg G, Anker M, Korten A, Cooper JE, Day R, Bertelsen A. Schizophrenia: manifestations, incidence and course in different cultures. A World Health Organization ten-country study. *Psychol Med Monogr Suppl 1992; 20:1-97.* 

Jablensky A. Epidemiology of schizophrenia: the global burden of disease and disability. Eur Arch Psychiatry Clin Neurosci 2000; 250:274-85.

Job DE, Whalley HC, McConnell S, Glabus M, Johnstone EC, Lawrie SM. Voxel-based morphometry of grey matter densities in subjects at high risk of schizophrenia. *Schizophr Res* 2003: 64:1-13.

Johnstone EC, Crow TJ, Frith CD, Husband J, Kreel L. 1976. Cerebral ventricular size and cognitive impairment in chronic schizophrenia. *Lancet 1976; 308:924-6*.

Jönsson EG, Edman-Ahlbom B, Sillén A, Gunnar A, Kulle B, Frigessi A, Vares M, Ekholm B, Wode-Helgodt B, Schumacher J, Cichon S, Agartz I, Sedvall GC, Hall H,

Terenius L. Brain-derived neurotrophic factor gene (BDNF) variants and schizophrenia: An association study. *Prog Neuropsychopharmacol Biol Psychiatry 2006; 30:924-33*.

Kahn RS, Fleischhacker WW, Boter H, Davidson M, Vergouwe Y, Keet IP, Gheorghe MD, Rybakowski JK, Galderisi S, Libiger J, Hummer M, Dollfus S, López-Ibor JJ, Hranov LG, Gaebel W, Peuskens J, Lindefors N, Riecher-Rössler A, Grobbee DE; EUFEST study group.Effectiveness of antipsychotic drugs in first-episode schizophrenia and schizophreniform disorder: an open randomised clinical trial. *Lancet 2008;* 371:1085-97.

Kapur S, Zipursky RB, Remington G. Clinical and theoretical implications of 5-HT2 and D2 receptor occupancy of clozapine, risperidone, and olanzapine in schizophrenia. *Am J Psychiatry* 1999; 156:286-93.

Kapur S. Psychosis as a state of aberrant salience: a framework linking biology, phenomenology, and pharmacology in schizophrenia. *Am J Psychiatry 2003; 160:13-23*.

Karlsgodt KH, van Erp TG, Poldrack RA, Bearden CE, Nuechterlein KH, Cannon TD. Diffusion tensor imaging of the superior longitudinal fasciculus and working memory in recent-onset schizophrenia. *Biol Psychiatry 2008; 63:512-8*.

Kay SR, Fiszbein A, Opler LA. The positive and negative syndrome scale (PANSS) for schizophrenia. *Schizophr Bull 1987; 13:261-76*.

Keshavan MS, Bagwell WW, Haas GL, Sweeney JA, Schooler NR, Pettegrew JW. Changes in caudate volume with neuroleptic treatment. *Lancet 1994*; 344:1434.

Keshavan MS, Berger G, Zipursky RB, Wood SJ, Pantelis C. Neurobiology of early psychosis. *Br J Psychiatry Suppl 2005; 48:s8-18*.

Kim JJ, Crespo-Facorro B, Andreasen NC, O'Leary DS, Magnotta V, Nopoulos P. Morphology of the lateral superior temporal gyrus in neuroleptic naive patients with schizophrenia: relationship to symptoms. *Schizophr Res* 2003; 60:173-81.

Konopaske GT, Dorph-Petersen KA, Pierri JN, Wu Q, Sampson AR, Lewis DA. Effect of chronic exposure to antipsychotic medication on cell numbers in the parietal cortex of macaque monkeys. *Neuropsychopharmacology* 2006; 32:1216-23.

Kraepelin, E. Dementia praecox and paraphrenia. 1919. Thoemmes Press, Bristol, England.

Krystal JH, Anand A, Moghaddam B. Effects of NMDA receptor antagonists: implications for the pathophysiology of schizophrenia. *Arch Gen Psychiatry 2002;* 59:663-4.

Kuperberg GR, Broome MR, McGuire PK, David AS, Eddy M, Ozawa F, Goff D, West WC, Williams SC, van der Kouwe AJ, Salat DH, Dale AM, Fischl B. Regionally localized thinning of the cerebral cortex in schizophrenia. *Arch Gen Psychiatry 2003; 60: 878-88.* 

Kurtz MM. Neurocognitive impairment across the lifespan in schizophrenia: an update. *Schizophr Res* 2005; 74:15-26.

Lacerda AL, Hardan AY, Yorbik O, Vemulapalli M, Prasad KM, Keshavan MS. Morphology of the orbitofrontal cortex in first-episode schizophrenia: Relationship with negative symptomatology. *Prog Neuropsychopharmacol Biol Psychiatry 2007; 31:510-6.* 

Leung A, Chue P. Sex differences in schizophrenia, a review of the literature. *Acta Psychiatr Scand* 2000; 101:3-38.

Lieberman JA. Is schizophrenia a neurodegenerative disorder? A clinical and neurobiological perspective. *Biol Psychiatry 1999; 46:729-39*.

Lieberman J, Chakos M, Wu H, Alvir J, Hoffman E, Robinson D, Bilder R. Longitudinal study of brain morphology in first episode schizophrenia. *Biol Psychiatry 2001; 49:487-99* 

Lieberman JA, Stroup TS, McEvoy JP, Swartz MS, Rosenheck RA, Perkins DO, Keefe RS, Davis SM, Davis CE, Lebowitz BD, Severe J, Hsiao JK; Clinical Antipsychotic Trials of Intervention Effectiveness (CATIE) Investigators. Effectiveness of antipsychotic drugs in patients with chronic schizophrenia. *N Engl J Med 2005a*, 353:1209-23.

Lieberman JA, Tollefson GD, Charles C, Zipursky R, Sharma T, Kahn RS, Keefe RS, Green AI, Gur RE, McEvoy J, Perkins D, Hamer RM, Gu H, Tohen M; HGDH Study Group. Antipsychotic drug effects on brain morphology in first-episode psychosis. *Arch Gen Psychiatry* 2005b; 62:361-70.

Løberg EM, Jørgensen HA, Green MF, Rund BR, Lund A, Diseth A, Oie M, Hugdahl K. Positive symptoms and duration of illness predict functional laterality and attention modulation in schizophrenia. *Acta Psychiatr Scand 2006; 113:322-31.* 

Luders E, Narr KL, Thompson PM, Rex DE, Jancke L, Toga AW. Hemispheric asymmetries in cortical thickness. *Cereb Cortex 2006a; 16:1232-8*.

Luders E, Narr KL, Thompson PM, Rex DE, Woods RP, DeLuca H, Jancke L, Toga AW. Gender effects on cortical thickness and the influence of scaling. *Hum Brain Mapp* 2006b; 27:314-24.

Magnotta VA, Heckel D, Andreasen NC, Cizadlo T, Corson PW, Ehrhardt JC, Yuh WT. Measurement of brain structures with artificial neural networks: two- and three-dimensional applications. *Radiology* 1999; 211:781-90.

Malhi GS, Lagopoulos J. Making sense of neuroimaging in psychiatry. *Acta Psychiatr Scand 2008; 117:100-17.* 

Mann K, Agartz I, Harper C, Shoaf S, Rawlings RR, Momenan R, Hommer DW, Pfefferbaum A, Sullivan EV, Anton RF, Drobes DJ, George MS, Bares R, Machulla HJ, Mundle G, Reimold M, Heinz A. Neuroimaging in alcoholism: ethanol and brain damage. *Alcohol Clin Exp Res* 2001; 25:104S-109S.

Manoach DS, Ketwaroo GA, Polli FE, Thakkar KN, Barton JJ, Goff DC, Fischl B, Vangel M, Tuch DS. Reduced microstructural integrity of the white matter underlying anterior cingulate cortex is associated with increased saccadic latency in schizophrenia. *Neuroimage* 2007; 37:599-610.

Marenco S, Weinberger DR. The neurodevelopmental hypothesis of schizophrenia: following a trail of evidence from cradle to grave. *Dev Psychopathol* 2000; 12:501-27.

Mathalon DH, Sullivan EV, Lim KO, Pfefferbaum A. Progressive brain volume changes and the clinical course of schizophrenia in men: a longitudinal magnetic resonance imaging study. *Arch Gen Psychiatry 2001; 58:148-57.* 

Mathalon DH, Pfefferbaum A, Lim KO, Rosenbloom MJ, Sullivan EV. Compounded brain volume deficits in schizophrenia-alcoholism comorbidity. *Arch Gen Psychiatry* 2003; 60:245-52.

McClure RK, Phillips I, Jazayerli R, Barnett A, Coppola R, Weinberger DR. Regional change in brain morphometry in schizophrenia associated with antipsychotic treatment. *Psychiatry Res* 2006; 148:121-32.

McGlashan TH. Is active psychosis neurotoxic? Schizophr Bull 2006; 32:609-13.

McNeil TF, Cantor-Graae E. Minor physical anomalies and obstetric complications in schizophrenia. *Aust N Z J Psychiatry 2000; 34 Suppl:S65-73*.

Mihalopoulos C, McGorry P, Roberts S, McFarlane C. The procedural validity of retrospective case note diagnosis. *Aust N Z J Psychiatry 2000; 34:154-9*.

Mueser KT, McGurk SR. 2004. Schizophrenia. Lancet 2004; 363:2063-72.

Narr KL, Thompson PM, Sharma T, Moussai J, Cannestra AF, Toga AW. Mapping morphology of the corpus callosum in schizophrenia. *Cereb Cortex* 2000; 10:40-9.

Narr KL, Toga AW, Szeszko P, Thompson PM, Woods RP, Robinson D, Sevy S, Wang Y, Schrock K, Bilder RM. Cortical thinning in cingulate and occipital cortices in first episode schizophrenia. *Biol Psychiatry* 2005a; 58:32-40.

Narr KL, Bilder RM, Toga AW, Woods RP, Rex DE, Szeszko PR, Robinson D, Sevy S, Gunduz-Bruce H, Wang YP, DeLuca H, Thompson PM. Mapping cortical thickness and gray matter concentration in first episode schizophrenia. *Cereb Cortex* 2005b; 15:708-19.

Nopoulos P, Flaum M, Andreasen NC. Sex differences in brain morphology in schizophrenia. *Am J Psychiatry 1997; 154:1648-54*.

Nordström AL, Farde L, Wiesel FA, Forslund K, Pauli S, Halldin C, Uppfeldt G. Central D2-dopamine receptor occupancy in relation to antipsychotic drug effects: A double-blind PET study of schizophrenic patients. *Biol Psychiatry* 1993; 33:227-35.

Norman RM, Malla AK, Cortese L, Diaz F. A study of the interrelationship between and comparative interrater reliability of the SAPS, SANS and PANSS. *Schizophr Res* 1996; 19:73-85.

O'Donovan MC, Williams NM, Owen MJ. Recent advances in the genetics of schizophrenia. *Hum Mol Genet 2003; 12 Spec No 2:R125-33*.

Okugawa G, Sedvall GC, Agartz I. Smaller cerebellar vermis but not hemisphere volumes in patients with chronic schizophrenia. *Am J Psychiatry 2003; 160:1614-17*.

Okugawa G, Tamagaki C, Agartz I. Frontal and temporal volume size of grey and white matter in patients with schizophrenia: an MRI parcellation study. *Eur Arch Psychiatry Clin Neurosci* 2007; 257:304-7.

Pakkenberg B. Total nerve cell number in neocortex in chronic schizophrenics and controls estimated using optical disectors. *Biol Psychiatry* 1993; 34:768-72.

Pantelis C, Yücel M, Wood SJ, Velakoulis D, Sun D, Berger G, Stuart GW, Yung A, Phillips L, McGorry PD. Structural brain imaging evidence for multiple pathological processes at different stages of brain development in schizophrenia. *Schizophr Bull 2005;* 31:672-96.

Peralta V, Cuesta MJ. Dimensional structure of psychotic symptoms: an item-level analysis of SAPS and SANS symptoms in psychotic disorders. *Schizophr Res 1999; 38: 13-26.* 

Perkins DO, Miller-Andersen L, Lieberman JA. Natural history and predictors of clinical course. In: Lieberman J.A., Stroup T.S. and Perkins D.O. (Eds.), Textbook of Schizophrenia. 2006 American Psychiatric Publishing, Inc., Washington, DC; London, England, pp. 289-301.

Pfefferbaum A, Sullivan EV, Mathalon DH, Lim KO. Frontal lobe volume loss observed with magnetic resonance imaging in older chronic alcoholics. *Alcohol Clin Exp Res* 1997; 21:521-9.

Prasad KM, Keshavan MS. Structural cerebral variations as useful endophenotypes in schizophrenia: do they help construct "extended endophenotypes"? *Schizophr Bull 2008 Apr 11 [Epub ahead of print]*.

Price G, Cercignani M, Parker GJ, Altmann DR, Barnes TR, Barker GJ, Joyce EM, Ron MA. White matter tracts in first-episode psychosis: A DTI tractography study of the uncinate fasciculus. *Neuroimage* 2008; 39:949-55.

Ragland JD, Yoon J, Minzenberg MJ, Carter CS. Neuroimaging of cognitive disability in schizophrenia: search for a pathophysiological mechanism. *Int Rev Psychiatry 2007;* 19:417-27

Rapoport JL, Giedd JN, Blumenthal J, Hamburger S, Jeffries N, Fernandez T, Nicolson R, Bedwell J, Lenane M, Zijdenbos A, Paus T, Evans A. Progressive cortical change during adolescence in childhood-onset schizophrenia - A longitudinal magnetic resonance imaging study. *Arch Gen Psychiatry* 1999; 56:649-54.

Rapoport JL, Addington AM, Frangou S, Psych MR. The neurodevelopmental model of schizophrenia: update 2005. *Mol Psychiatry* 2005; 10:434-49.

Rector NA, Beck AT. Cognitive behavioral therapy for schizophrenia: an empirical review. *J Nerv Ment Dis* 2001; 189:278-87.

Reinert DF, Allen JP. The alcohol use disorders identification test: an update of research findings. *Alcohol Clin Exp Res 2007; 31:185-99*.

Rosas HD, Liu AK, Hersch S, Glessner M, Ferrante RJ, Salat DH, van der Kouwe A, Jenkins BG, Dale AM, Fischl B. Regional and progressive thinning of the cortical ribbon in Huntington's disease. *Neurology 2002; 58:695-701*.

Roth RM, Flashman LA, Saykin AJ, McAllister TW, Vidaver R. Apathy in schizophrenia: reduced frontal lobe volume and neuropsychological deficits. *Am J Psychiatry 2004; 161:157-9*.

Rummel-Kluge C, Kissling W. Psychoeducation in schizophrenia: new developments and approaches in the field. *Curr Opin Psychiatry 2008; 21:168-72*.

Salat DH, Buckner RL, Snyder AZ, Greve DN, Desikan RS, Busa E, Morris JC, Dale AM, Fischl B. Thinning of the cerebral cortex in aging. *Cereb Cortex 2004; 14:721-30.* 

Sapolsky RM. Why stress is bad for your brain. Science 1996; 273:749-50.

Sass LA, Parnas J. Schizophrenia, consciousness, and the self. *Schizophr Bull 2003;* 29:427-44.

Saunders JB, Aasland OG, Babor TF, de la Fuente JR, Grant M. Development of the Alcohol Use Disorders Identification Test (AUDIT): WHO Collaborative Project on Early Detection of Persons with Harmful Alcohol Consumption--II. *Addiction* 1993; 88:791-804.

Scherk H, Falkai P. Effects of antipsychotics on brain structure. *Curr Opin Psychiatry* 2006; 19:145-50.

Selemon LD, Goldman-Rakic PS. The reduced neuropil hypothesis: a circuit based model of schizophrenia. *Biol Psychiatry* 1999; 45:17-25.

Selemon LD, Mrzljak J, Kleinman JE, Herman MM, Goldman-Rakic PS. Regional specificity in the neuropathologic substrates of schizophrenia: a morphometric analysis of Broca's area 44 and area 9. *Arch Gen Psychiatry 2003; 60:69-77*.

Shenton ME, Dickey CC, Frumin M, McCarley RW. A review of MRI findings in schizophrenia. *Schizophr Res* 2001; 49:1-52.

Sipos A, Rasmussen F, Harrison G, Tynelius P, Lewis G, Leon DA, Gunnell D. Paternal age and schizophrenia: a population based cohort study. *BMJ 2004; 329:1070*.

Spitzer RL, Williams JBW, Gibbon M. Structured Clinical Interview for DSM-III-R - Non-patient Version (SCID-NP). 1986. Biometrics Research Department. New York State Psychiatric Institute, New York, USA.

Spitzer RL, Williams JBW, Gibbon M, First MB. Structured Clinical Interview for DSM-III-R - Patient Version (SCID-P). 1988. Biometrics Research Department. New York State Psychiatric Institute, New York, USA.

Stevens JR. Schizophrenia: reproductive hormones and the brain. *Am J Psychiatry 2002;* 159:713-9.

Sullivan EV, Deshmukh A, Desmond JE, Mathalon DH, Rosenbloom MJ, Lim KO, Pfefferbaum A. Contribution of alcohol abuse to cerebellar volume deficits in men with schizophrenia. *Arch Gen Psychiatry 2000; 57:894-902*.

Sullivan PF, Kendler KS, Neale MC. Schizophrenia as a complex trait: evidence from a meta-analysis of twin studies. *Arch Gen Psychiatry 2003a; 60:1187-92*.

Sullivan EV, Rosenbloom MJ, Serventi KL, Deshmukh A, Pfefferbaum A. Effects of alcohol dependence comorbidity and antipsychotic medication on volumes of the thalamus and pons in schizophrenia. *Am J Psychiatry 2003b; 160:1110-6.* 

Sullivan EV, Rosenbloom MJ, Pfefferbaum A. Balance and gait deficits in schizophrenia compounded by the comorbidity of alcoholism. *Am J Psychiatry 2004; 161:751-5*.

Swayze VW 2nd, Andersen AE, Andreasen NC, Arndt S, Sato Y, Ziebell S. Brain tissue volume segmentation in patients with anorexia nervosa before and after weight normalization. *Int J Eat Disord 2003; 33:33-44*.

Szeszko PR, Bilder RM, Lencz T, Pollack S, Alvir JM, Ashtari M, Wu H, Lieberman JA. Investigation of frontal lobe subregions in first-episode schizophrenia. *Psychiatry Res* 1999; 90:1-15.

Szeszko PR, Robinson DG, Sevy S, Kumra S, Rupp CI, Betensky JD, Lencz T, Ashtari M, Kane JM, Malhotra AK, Gunduz-Bruce H, Napolitano B, Bilder RM. Anterior

cingulate grey-matter deficits and cannabis use in first-episode schizophrenia. *Br J Psychiatry 2007; 190:230-6.* 

Talairach J and Tournoux P. Coplanar stereotaxic atlas of human brain. 1988. Thieme medical, New York, USA.

Tamagaki C, Sedvall GC, Jönsson EG, Okugawa G, Hall H, Pauli S, Agartz I. Altered white matter/gray matter proportions in the striatum of patients with schizophrenia: a volumetric MRI study. *Am J Psychiatry 2005; 162:2315-21*.

Tandon R, Keshavan MS, Nasrallah HA. Schizophrenia, "Just the Facts": What we know in 2008: Part 1: Overview. *Schizophr Res* 2008; 100:4-19.

Thompson PM, Mega MS, Woods RP, Zoumalan CI, Lindshield CJ, Blanton RE, Moussai J, Holmes CJ, Cummings JL, Toga AW. Cortical change in Alzheimer's disease detected with a disease-specific population-based brain atlas. *Cereb Cortex 2001; 11:1-16.* 

Torrey EF, Miller J, Rawlings R, Yolken RH. Seasonality of births in schizophrenia and bipolar disorder: a review of the literature. *Schizophr Res 1997a*; 28:1-38.

Torrey EF, Bowler AE, Clark K. Urban birth and residence as risk factors for psychoses: an analysis of 1880 data. *Schizophr Res* 1997b; 25:169-76.

van Haren NE, Hulshoff Pol HE, Schnack HG, Cahn W, Mandl RC, Collins DL, Evans AC, Kahn RS. Focal gray matter changes in schizophrenia across the course of the illness: a 5-year follow-up study. *Neuropsychopharmacology* 2007; 32:2057-66.

Vares M, Ekholm A, Sedvall GC, Hall H, Jönsson EG. Characterization of patients with schizophrenia and related psychoses: evaluation of different diagnostic procedures. *Psychopathology 2006; 39:286-95*.

Varnäs K, Okugawa G, Hammarberg A, Nesvåg R, Rimol LM, Franck J, Agartz I. Cerebellar volumes in men with schizophrenia and alcohol dependence. *Psychiatry Clin Neurosci* 2007; 61:326-9.

Velakoulis D, Wood SJ, Smith DJ, Soulsby B, Brewer W, Leeton L, Desmond P, Suckling J, Bullmore ET, McGuire PK, Pantelis C. Increased duration of illness is associated with reduced volume in right medial temporal/anterior cingulate grey matter in patients with chronic schizophrenia. *Schizophr Res* 2002; 57:43-9.

Walsh T, McClellan JM, McCarthy SE, Addington AM, Pierce SB, Cooper GM, Nord AS, Kusenda M, Malhotra D, Bhandari A, Stray SM, Rippey CF, Roccanova P, Makarov V, Lakshmi B, Findling RL, Sikich L, Stromberg T, Merriman B, Gogtay N, Butler P, Eckstrand K, Noory L, Gochman P, Long R, Chen Z, Davis S, Baker C, Eichler EE, Meltzer PS, Nelson SF, Singleton AB, Lee MK, Rapoport JL, King MC, Sebat J. Rare structural variants disrupt multiple genes in neurodevelopmental pathways in schizophrenia. *Science* 2008; 320:539-43.

Weinberger DR, Torrey EF, Neophytides AN, Wyatt RJ. Structural abnormalities in the cerebral cortex of chronic schizophrenic patients. *Arch Gen Psychiatry* 1979; 36:935-9.

Weinberger DR, McClure RK. Neurotoxicity, neuroplasticity, and magnetic resonance imaging morphometry: what is happening in the schizophrenic brain? *Arch Gen Psychiatry* 2002; 59:553-8.

Whitworth AB, Kemmler G, Honeder M, Kremser C, Felber S, Hausmann A, Walch T, Wanko C, Weiss EM, Stuppaeck CH, Fleischhacker WW. Longitudinal volumetric MRI study in first- and multiple-episode male schizophrenia patients. *Psychiatry Res* 2005; 140:225-37.

Wible CG, Anderson J, Shenton ME, Kricun A, Hirayasu Y, Tanaka S, Levitt JJ, O'Donnell BF, Kikinis R, Jolesz FA, McCarley RW. Prefrontal cortex, negative symptoms, and schizophrenia: an MRI study. *Psychiatry Res* 2001; 108:65-78.

Wiegand LC, Warfield SK, Levitt JJ, Hirayasu Y, Salisbury DF, Heckers S, Dickey CC, Kikinis R, Jolesz FA, McCarley RW, Shenton ME. Prefrontal cortical thickness in first-episode psychosis: a magnetic resonance imaging study. *Biol Psychiatry 2004; 55:131-40.* 

Wolford GL, Rosenberg SD, Drake RE, Mueser KT, Oxman TE, Hoffman D, Vidaver RM, Luckoor R, Carrieri KL. Evaluation of methods for detecting substance use disorder in persons with severe mental illness. *Psychol Addict Behav 1999*; 13:313-26.

Wright IC, Rabe-Hesketh S, Woodruff PW, David AS, Murray RM, Bullmore ET. Metaanalysis of regional brain volumes in schizophrenia. *Am J Psychiatry 2000; 157:16-25*.